SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington D.C. 20549

#### FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 or 15 (d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For Quarter Ended June 30, 1998

Commission File Number 1-6659

PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Pennsylvania ------(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 23-1702594 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

 762 Lancaster Avenue, Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania
 19010

 (Address of principal executive offices)
 (Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code:

(610)-527-8000

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes X No

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common stock, as of June 30, 1998.

27,560,713

PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

Assets (Unadited) Property, plant and equipment, at coat Less accumulated depreciation Net property, plant and equipment Courtent assets Cash Accounts receivable, net Inventory, materials and supplies Inventory, materials Inventory, Internation, Int	1998 1997
Less accumuated appreciation       128,058         Net property, plant and equigment       575,700         Current assets:       1,192         Cash       1,192         Accounts receivable, net       1,192         Inventory, materials and supplies       1,192         Prepayments and other current assets       1,192         Total current assets       30,614         Regulatory assets       51,135         Deferred charges and other assets, net       5,427         Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity       5062,876         Stockholders' equity:       6,058 Series B cumulative preferred stock         Common atock at 5,50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       15,7,206         Retained earnings       14,043         Common atock at 5,50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       15,7,206         Retained earnings       1         Common appende       4,043         Common appende       4,043         Common appende       5,700         Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Common appende       4,511         Accrued taxes       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       3,144	(Unaudited) (Audited)
Less accumuated depreciation       128,058         Net property, plant and equipment       575,700         Current assets:       1,192         Cash       1,192         Accounts receivable, net       1,221         Inventory, materials and supplies       1,221         Prepayments and other current assets       1,221         Total current assets       30,614         Regulatory assets       51,135         Deferred charges and other assets, net       5,427         Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity       5062,876         Stockholders' equity:       6,058 Series B cumulative preferred stock         Common stock at 5,50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       15,7,206         Retained earnings       14,043         Common stock at 5,50 par value, storized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       15,7,206         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Common appayle       -         Corrent liabilities:       -         Ourrent portion       254,443         Common payable       4,531         Account payable       4,531         Account payable       5,547	
Net property, plant and equipment       575,700         Current assets:       1,192         Cash       26,284         Inventory, materials and supplies       1,221         Total current assets       30,614         Regulatory assets       30,614         Deferred charges and other assets, net       562,876         Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity       562,876         Stockholders' equity:       5,427         6.055 Series B cumulative preferred stock       5,3,220         Common atock at 5.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outschanding 27,506,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       14,043         Capital in excess of par value       60,357         Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       (9,265)         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       (4,611         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued intages and investment tax credits	128,058 121,528
Cash       1,192         Accounts receivable, net       26,254         Inventory, materials and supplies       1,947         Prepayments and other current assets       30,614         Regulatory assets       30,614         Perferred charges and other assets, net       5,125         Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity       5         Stockholders' equity:       6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock         Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       14,043         Current jabilities:       6,357         Treasury stock, 523,922 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       14,043         Committents       -         Current liabilities:       -         Current liabilities:       -         Current portion ol ong-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary Locan payable       6,641         Accrued interest       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       -         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       26,547         Other       26,332         Other       -         Current liabilities:       -         Current liabilities       -         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       - <td< td=""><td></td></td<>	
Accounts receivable, net Inventory, materials and supplies Total current assets Total current assets Peferred charges and other assets, net Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity Stockholders' equity: 6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock Common stock at 5.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997 Total stockholders' equity Long-term debt, excluding current portion Commin symphic Accound interest Accound interest Accound interest Accound libilities Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits Deferred credits and other liabilities Contributions in aid of construction 25,985 Contributions in aid of construction	
Inventory, materials and supplies Prepayments and other current assets Total current assets Solution of the current assets Total current assets Deferred charges and other assets, net Sockholders' equity Stockholders' equity: 6.055 Series B cumulative preferred stock Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,506,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997 Capital in excess of par value Retained earnings Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997 Total stockholders' equity Long-term debt, excluding current portion Current liabilities: Current liabilities Current liabilities Total current liabilities Total deferred credits and other liabilities Total deferred credits and other liabilities Currintiabilities Current liabilities Total deferred credits and other liabilities Total deferred credits and other liabilities Total deferred credits and other liabilities Contributions in aid of construction 25,995 Contributions in aid of construction	
Prepayments and other current assets       1,221         Total current assets       30,614         Pegulatory assets       51,135         Deferred charges and other assets, net       5,427	
Total current assets       30,614         Regulatory assets       51,135         Deferred charges and other assets, net       5,427         Stockholders' equity:       5662,876         Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,506,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       14,043         Capital in excess of par value       60,357         Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       157,206         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       -         Current liabilities       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       3,143         Total current liabilities       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       31,899         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       26,332         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       26,332         Other       -         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       26,332         Other       -         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       26,332         Other       -         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       26,332 <tr< td=""><td>supplies 1,947 1,847</td></tr<>	supplies 1,947 1,847
Regulatory assets       51,135         Deferred charges and other assets, net       5,427         Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity       5662,876         Stockholders' equity:       6,058 Series B cumulative preferred stock       \$ 3,220         Common stock at 5.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       14,043         Capital in excess of par value       60,357         Retained earnings       60,357         Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       225,561         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       -         Current liabilities       -         Current liabilities       -         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued interest       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       31,699         Deferred credits and other liabilities       31,699         Deferred credits and other liabilities       26,332         Deferred credits and other liabilities       -         Deferred credits and other liabilities       -         Deferred credits and other liabilities       -         Deferred credits an	rrent assets 1,221 1,002
Deferred charges and other assets, net       5,427         S662,876         Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity         Stockholders' equity:         6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock       \$ 3,220         Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997         Capital in excess of par value       157,206         Retained earnings       157,206         Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       (9,265)         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       -         Qurrent payable       6,641         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued interest       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       31,489         Deferred credits and other liabilities:       85,547         Deferred credits and other liabilities       85,547         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	30,614 27,063
Deferred charges and other assets, net       5,427         S662,876         Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity         Stockholders' equity:         6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock       \$ 3,220         Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997         Capital in excess of par value       157,206         Retained earnings       157,206         Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       (9,265)         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       -         Qurrent payable       6,641         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued interest       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       31,489         Deferred credits and other liabilities:       85,547         Deferred credits and other liabilities       85,547         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	51,135 51,203
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity Stockholders' equity: 6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997 (2,21,200) (2,25) Total in excess of par value Retained earnings Total stockholders' equity (2,25,561) (0,257) Total stockholders' equity (2,25,561) (0,257) Total stockholders' equity (2,24,443) Commitments (2,444 Commitments (2,444 Commitments (2,444 Commitments (2,448) Commit payable (2,443) Current liabilities (2,444 Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary (2,448) Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary (2,448) Current liabilities (2,448) Current li	
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity Stockholders' equity: 6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997 (2,21,200) (2,25) Total in excess of par value Retained earnings Total stockholders' equity (2,25,561) (0,257) Total stockholders' equity (2,25,561) (0,257) Total stockholders' equity (2,24,443) Commitments (2,444 Commitments (2,444 Commitments (2,444 Commitments (2,448) Commit payable (2,443) Current liabilities (2,444 Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary (2,448) Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary (2,448) Current liabilities (2,448) Current li	\$662,876 \$ 618,472
Stockholders' equity:       6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock       \$ 3,220         Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997       14,043         Capital in excess of par value       157,206         Retained earnings       60,357         Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       1225,561         Total stockholders' equity	
6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock\$ 3,220Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 199714,043Capital in excess of par value60,357Retained earnings60,357Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997(9,265)Total stockholders' equityLong-term debt, excluding current portion254,443Commitments-Current liabilities: Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary Loans payable Accrued interest Accrued taxes5,720Total current liabilities: Deferred credits and other liabilities: Deferred credits and other liabilities31,899Deferred credits and other liabilities26,332Total deferred credits and other liabilities13,109Total deferred credits and other liabilities124,988Contributions in aid of construction25,985	Equity
Common stock at \$.50 par value, authorized 40,000,000 shares, outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 199714,043 157,206Retained earnings60,357Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997(9,265)Total stockholders' equity225,561Long-term debt, excluding current portion254,443Commitments-Current liabilities: Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary Accounts payable Accounts payable Accound interest Accued interest Accued interest Accued interest Deferred credits and other liabilities: Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits Customers' advances for construction Other31,899Deferred credits and other liabilities124,988Contributions in aid of construction25,985	
outstanding 27,560,713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 199714,043 157,206 (60,357 Counce of the end	
Capital in excess of par value157,206Retained earnings60,357Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997	
Retained earnings60,357Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997(9,265)Total stockholders' equity225,561Long-term debt, excluding current portion254,443Commitments-Current liabilities: Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary Loans payable Accrued interest Accrued interest Accrued liabilities-Deferred credits and other liabilities: Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits Other85,547 26,332 13,109Deferred credits and other liabilities-Total deferred credits and other liabilities-Total deferred credits and other liabilities-Contributions in aid of construction25,985	713 and 26,210,654 in 1998 and 1997 14,043 13,294
Treasury stock, 525,392 and 376,510 shares in 1998 and 1997       (9,265)         Total stockholders' equity       225,561         Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       -         Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary       2,448         Accounts payable       5,720         Accound interest       4,631         Accrued interest       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       31,899         Total current liabilities:       26,332         Deferred credits and other liabilities       85,547         Customers' advances for construction       26,332         Other       13,109         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       124,988         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	
Total stockholders' equity225,561Long-term debt, excluding current portion254,443Commitments-Current liabilities: Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary Loans payable Accounts payable Accound interest Accrued liabilities2,448 5,720 6,641 4,531 3,144 0ther accrued liabilitiesDeferred credits and other liabilities: Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits Other85,547 26,332 13,109Deferred credits and other liabilities1124,988 	
Long-term debt, excluding current portion       254,443         Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       -         Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary       2,448         Accounts payable       5,720         Accounds payable       6,641         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued taxes       3,144         Other accrued liabilities	
Commitments       -         Current liabilities:       2,448         Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary       2,448         Loans payable       6,641         Accounts payable       6,641         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued interest       9,415         Total current liabilities       9,415         Deferred credits and other liabilities:       31,899         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       85,547         Customers' advances for construction       26,332         Other       13,109         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       124,988         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	
Current liabilities:       2,448         Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary       5,720         Accounts payable       6,641         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued taxes       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       9,415         Total current liabilities:       9,415         Deferred credits and other liabilities:       31,899         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       85,547         Customers' advances for construction       26,032         Other       13,109         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       124,988         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	crent portion 254,443 232,471
Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary2,448Loans payable5,720Accounds payable6,641Accrued interest4,551Accrued taxes3,144Other accrued liabilities9,415Total current liabilities31,899Deferred credits and other liabilities:85,547Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits85,547Customers' advances for construction26,332Other13,109Total deferred credits and other liabilities124,988Contributions in aid of construction25,985	
Current portion of long-term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary2,448Loans payable5,720Accounds payable6,641Accrued interest4,551Accrued taxes3,144Other accrued liabilities9,415Total current liabilities31,899Deferred credits and other liabilities:85,547Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits85,547Customers' advances for construction26,332Other13,109Total deferred credits and other liabilities124,988Contributions in aid of construction25,985	
Accounts payable       6,641         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued taxes       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       9,415         Total current liabilities       31,899         Deferred credits and other liabilities:       85,547         Customers' advances for construction       26,332         Other       13,109         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       22,985         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	erm debt and preferred stock of subsidiary 2,448 6,662
Accounts payable       6,641         Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued taxes       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       9,415         Total current liabilities       31,899         Deferred credits and other liabilities:       85,547         Customers' advances for construction       26,332         Other       13,109         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       22,985         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	term debt and preferred stock of subsidiary 2,448 6,662 5,720 10,400
Accrued interest       4,531         Accrued taxes       3,144         Other accrued liabilities       9,415         Total current liabilities       31,899         Deferred credits and other liabilities:       85,547         Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits       85,547         Customers' advances for construction       26,332         Other       13,109         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       124,988         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	
Accrued taxes 3,144 Other accrued liabilities 9,415 Total current liabilities 31,899 Deferred credits and other liabilities: Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits 85,547 Customers' advances for construction 26,332 Other 13,109 Total deferred credits and other liabilities 124,988 Contributions in aid of construction 25,985	
Total current liabilities     31,899       Deferred credits and other liabilities:     85,547       Customers' advances for construction     26,332       Other     13,109       Total deferred credits and other liabilities     124,988       Contributions in aid of construction     25,985	3.144 3.643
Total current liabilities     31,899       Deferred credits and other liabilities:     Beferred income taxes and investment tax credits       Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits     85,547       Customers' advances for construction     26,332       Other     13,109       Total deferred credits and other liabilities     124,988       Contributions in aid of construction     25,985	
Deferred credits and other liabilities:       Beferred income taxes and investment tax credits       85,547         Customers' advances for construction       26,332       13,109         Other       13,109       124,988         Total deferred credits and other liabilities       124,988       124,988         Contributions in aid of construction       25,985	
Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits     85,547       Customers' advances for construction     26,332       Other     13,109       Total deferred credits and other liabilities     124,988       Contributions in aid of construction     25,985	
Customers' advances for construction 26, 332 Other 13, 109 Total deferred credits and other liabilities 124,988 Contributions in aid of construction 25,985	
Customers' advances for construction 26, 332 Other 13, 109 Total deferred credits and other liabilities 124,988 Contributions in aid of construction 25,985	
Total deferred credits and other liabilities 124,988	construction 26,332 25,810
Contributions in aid of construction 25,985	13,109 12,764
	nd other liabilities 124,988 121,703
\$662,876 	\$662,876 \$ 618,472

See notes to consolidated financial statements on page 6 of this report.

### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (In thousands, except per share amounts) (UNAUDITED)

Six Months Ended June 30,
1998 1997

\$71,617 \$64,336

Costs and expenses Operating expenses Depreciation Amortization Taxes other than income taxes	7,323 414	26,363 7,296 13 4,324
	40,226	37,996
Operating income Interest expense Dividends on preferred stock of subsidiary Allowance for funds used during construction	9,424 15	26,340 8,960 188 (193)
Income before income taxes Provision for income taxes	22,324 9,085	17,385 7,051
Net income Dividends on preferred stock	13,239 98	,
Net income available to common stock	\$13,141	
Basic net income per common share		\$ 0.40
Diluted net income per common share		\$ 0.39
Average common shares outstanding during the period: Basic	,	25,729
Diluted	27,604	26,079

See notes to consolidated financial statements on page 6 of this report.

2

### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (In thousands, except per share amounts) (UNAUDITED)

	Three Months Ended June 30,	
	1998	
Earned revenues	\$37,341	\$33,315
Costs and expenses Operating expenses Depreciation Amortization Taxes other than income taxes	208	3,609
	20,231	18,989
Operating income Interest expense Dividends on preferred stock of subsidiary Allowance for funds used during construction	17,110 4,729 	14,326 4,524 91 (103)

Income before income taxes Provision for income taxes	12,638 5,154	
Net income Dividends on preferred stock	7,484 49	
Net income available to common stock	\$7,435	
Basic net income per common share	\$ 0.27	\$ 0.23
Diluted net income per common share		\$ 0.22
Average common shares outstanding during the period: Basic	27,466	25,813
Diluted	27,868	26,137

See notes to consolidated financial statements on page 6 of this report.

### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOW (In thousands of dollars)

### (UNAUDITED)

	Six Months Ended June 30,	
	1998	1997
Cash flows from operating activities: Net income Adjustments to reconcile net income to net	\$ 13,239	\$ 10,334
cash flows from operating activities: Depreciation and amortization Deferred taxes, net of taxes on customers' advances Net increase in receivables, inventory and prepayments Net decrease in payables, accrued interest and		7,309 1,829 (1,051)
other accrued liabilities Other	(3,215) (301)	
Net cash flows from operating activities		11,336
Cash flows from investing activities: Property, plant and equipment additions, including allowance for funds used during construction of \$372 and \$193 Acquisitions of water systems Other	(21,624) (23,914) 131	(12,666) (435) (236)
Net cash flows used in investing activities		(13,337)
Cash flows from financing activities: Customers' advances and contributions in aid of construction Repayments of customers' advances Net proceeds (repayments) of short-term debt Proceeds from long-term debt Repayments of long-term debt Redemption of preferred stock of subsidiary Proceeds from issuing common stock Repurchase of common stock Dividends paid on preferred stock Other	(1,084) (4,680) 24,158 (2,400) (4,214) 29,046 (3,333) (98) (8,920) (47)	527 (1,244) 2,805 17,142 (12,400) (1,428) 5,680 (1,599) (96) (7,810) (82)
Net cash flows from financing activities	29,369	1,495

Net increase (decrease) in cash	512	(506)
Cash balance beginning of year	680	1,518
Cash balance at end of period	\$ 1,192	\$ 1.012
cash barance at tha or period	÷ :,:>2	÷ 1,012

See Acquisitions and Water Sale Agreements footnote for description of non-cash investing and financing activities.

See notes to consolidated financial statements on page 6 of this report.

### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CAPITALIZATION (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

	June 30, 1998	1997
	(Unaudited)	
Stockholders' equity:	A 2 000	• • • • • •
6.05% Series B cumulative preferred stock	\$ 3,220 14,043	
Common stock, \$.50 par value Capital in excess of par value	157,206	,
Retained earnings	60,357	
Treasury stock	(9,265)	(5,970)
Total stockholders' equity		194,745
Preferred stock of subsidiary with mandatory		
redemption requirements	-	4,214
Current portion of preferred stock of subsidiary	-	4,214
Long-term debt:		
First Mortgage Bonds secured by utility plant:	1 (00	0.000
5.95% Series, due 2002* 6.30% Series, due 2002	1,600 10,000	,
5.80% Series, due 2002 5.80% Series, due 2003	10,000	
6.83% Series, due 2003	10,000	
7.47% Series, due 2003	10,000	
7.06% Series, due 2004	10,000	
6.82% Series, due 2005	10,000	10,000
6.99% Series, due 2006	10,000	10,000
6.75% Series, due 2007	10,000	,
6.14% Series, due 2008	10,000	-
9.89% Series, due 2008	5,000	5,000
7.15% Series, due 2008*	20,000	
9.12% Series, due 2010	20,000	
6.50% Series, due 2010*	3,200	
9.17% Series, due 2011	5,000	
9.93% Series, due 2013	5,000	5,000
6.89% Series, due 2015	12,000	12,000
9.97% Series, due 2018	5,000	5,000
9.17% Series, due 2021*	8,000	
6.35% Series, due 2025	22,000	
7.72% Series, due 2025	15,000	
9.29% Series, due 2026	12,000	12,000
Total First Mortgage Bonds	223,800	206,200
Note payable to bank under revolving credit agreement, due January 2000	31,500	27,128
Installment note payable, 9%, due in equal annual payments through 2013	1,591	
	256,891	234,919

Current	portion	of	long-term	debt

Long-term debt, excluding current portion

Total capitalization

2,448	2,448
254,443	232,471
\$ 480,004	\$ 427,216

\*Trust indentures relating to these First Mortgage Bonds require annual sinking fund payments.

See notes to consolidated financial statements on page 6 of this report.

### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

#### Note 1

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying consolidated balance sheet and statement of capitalization of Philadelphia Suburban Corporation ("PSC" or "the Company") at June 30, 1998, the consolidated statements of income for the six months and guarter ended June 30, 1998 and 1997, and the consolidated statements of cash flow for the six months ended June 30, 1998 and 1997 are unaudited, but reflect all adjustments, consisting of only normal recurring accruals, which are, in the opinion of management, necessary to present fairly the consolidated financial position at June 30, 1998, the consolidated results of operations, and the consolidated cash flow for the periods presented. Because they cover interim periods, the statements and related notes to the consolidated financial statements do not include all disclosures and notes normally provided in annual financial statements and, therefore, should be read in conjunction with the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1997 and the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 1998.

#### Note 2

### Merger with Consumers Water Company

On June 27, 1998, the Company entered into a definitive merger agreement with Consumers Water Company ("Consumers") for approximately 13.2 million shares of PSC common stock (valued at approximately \$275 million as of June 27, 1998). The merger, which is subject to several conditions, including the completion of due diligence, the approval of the shareholders of both companies and the various state regulatory agencies, is anticipated to close before the end of the year. Under the terms of the merger agreement, Consumers' common shareholders will receive 1.459 shares of the Company's common stock for each Consumers' common stock and Consumers' preferred shareholders will receive 5.756 shares of the Company's common stock for each preferred share, subject to certain adjustments as provided in the merger agreement. After the merger, Consumers will be a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. The merger will be accounted for as a pooling-of-interests under Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 16. Consumers is based in Portland, Maine and serves approximately 223,000 customers in service territories covering parts of Ohio, Illinois, Pennsylvania, New Jersey and Maine. The revenues of Consumers for the six months ended June 30, 1998 were \$45,942, excluding revenues from its former New Hampshire operations. As of June 30, 1998, Consumers' total assets were \$436,494.

### Note 3 Acquisitions and Water Sale Agreements

In January 1998, Philadelphia Suburban Water Company ("PSW") purchased the water utility assets of West Chester Area Municipal Authority ("West Chester") for \$23,804 in cash. The West Chester service territory covers 16 square miles and is contiguous to PSW's territory. The annual revenues of the West Chester system approximate \$4,500. Revenues related to West Chester were \$1,174 for the second quarter and \$1,996 since the date of acquisition.

In March 1998, PSW entered into a 25-year water sale agreement with Warwick Township Water and Sewer Authority for the sale of water to supplement its water supply. Warwick Township is located in Bucks County and is near PSW's existing service territory. The agreement stipulates sales of a minimum quantity of 460,000 gallons of water per day to the year 2023. The water sales associated with this agreement are expected to begin in the third quarter of 1998, upon completion of a water main connection from Warwick Township to PSW's service territory. The annual revenues resulting from this water sale agreement are expected to approximate \$330.

PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued) (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

In April 1998, PSW acquired the water system assets of the Brandywine Hospital complex for \$110 in cash and assumed approximately \$110 in liabilities. This water supply system is located adjacent to PSW's service territory in Caln Township, Chester County. The annual revenues of this system are expected to approximate \$100.

In April 1998, PSW entered into an agreement with Bensalem Township, Bucks County for PSW to provide water service to a new development covering a one square mile area in the Township. The service territory is located adjacent to PSW's existing service territory near a major interstate highway interchange in suburban Philadelphia. The revenue from this service territory, once developed, is anticipated to approximate \$200 annually.

In June 1998, PSW acquired the Flying Hills Water Company ("Flying Hills") in a purchase transaction for 42,000 shares of the Company's Common Stock. The Flying Hills system covers a one square mile service territory in Cumru Township, Berks County near Reading, Pennsylvania and is 16 miles from the nearest edge of PSW's system. The annual revenues of this system approximate \$200.

The Company continues to actively explore other opportunities to expand its water utility operations through acquisitions or otherwise.

#### Note 4 Water Rates

PSW is permitted by the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission ("PUC") to add a Distribution System Improvement Charge ("DSIC") to its water bills reflecting the capital costs and depreciation related to certain distribution system improvement projects completed and placed into service between base rate filings. Effective July 1, 1998, the DSIC is set at 0.67% of base water rates after having been reset to zero since PSW's last rate case settlement on October 23, 1997.

PSW uses a surcharge or credit on its bills to reflect certain changes in Pennsylvania State taxes until such time as the tax changes are incorporated into base rates. Effective May 18, 1998, PSW was required to initiate a revenue credit of .11% (\$110 on an annual basis) of base water rates in order to provide its customers with the savings associated with a decrease in the Pennsylvania Capital Stock Tax rate, which the Company was permitted to recover in the last rate settlement.

#### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

Philadelphia Suburban Corporation ("PSC" or "the Company"), a Pennsylvania corporation, is the holding Company of Philadelphia Suburban Water Company ("PSW"), a regulated water utility. PSW provides water to approximately 298,700 customers in 96 municipalities within its 481 square-mile service territory. PSW's service territory is located north and west of the City of Philadelphia. In addition, PSW provides water service to approximately 6,600 customers through an operating and maintenance contract with a municipal authority contiguous to its service territory.

#### Financial Condition

During the first half of 1998, the Company acquired the water utility assets of West Chester Area Municipal Authority ("West Chester") for \$23,804 in cash, made \$21,624 of capital expenditures in PSW's service territory related to routine capital improvements and replacements, redeemed \$4,214 of Preferred Stock of subsidiary, repurchased \$3,333 of its common stock and, repaid \$1,084 of customer advances for construction.

During the first half, proceeds from the issuance of common stock, the proceeds from two long-term debt issues, internally generated funds, available working capital, funds available under the revolving credit agreement and lines of credit were used to fund the cash requirements discussed above, and to pay dividends. In January 1998, PSW issued First Mortgage Bonds of \$10,000 6.14% Series due 2008 and \$10,000 5.8% Series due 2003 through its medium-term note program. Proceeds from these issues were used to reduce the balance of PSW's revolving credit facility. In February 1998, the Company issued 1.25 million shares of common stock in a public offering for net proceeds of \$25,840. The proceeds of this offering were used to make a \$19,000 equity contribution in PSW and to repay short-term debt of the Company. PSW used the \$19,000 equity contribution from the Company to repay amounts outstanding under its revolving credit facility. Effective with the September 1, 1998 payment, the Company has increased the quarterly dividend on common stock from \$.1625 per share to \$.17 per share.

At June 30, 1998, the Company and PSW had \$9,280 and \$1,000 available, respectively under short-term lines of credit and PSW had \$18,500 available under its \$50,000 revolving credit agreement.

In connection with the merger agreement that the Company has entered into with Consumers, the Company will issue approximately 13.2 million shares of common stock when the merger is completed. The merger is anticipated to close before the end of 1998.

Management believes that internally generated funds along with existing credit facilities and its ability to issue additional long-term debt are adequate to meet the Company's financing requirements for the balance of the year and beyond.

#### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (continued) (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

#### Results of Operations

Analysis of First Six Months of 1998 Compared to First Six Months of 1997

Revenues increased 7,281 or 11.3% as a result of the 7.3% rate increase granted PSW in October 1997, the West Chester and other acquisitions and normal customer

### growth in PSW's service territory.

Operating expenses increased by \$1,325 or 5.0% due to additional operating costs associated with the West Chester acquisition, increased wages and administrative expenses, offset in part by continuing cost containment efforts and the effects of a mild winter, which resulted in a lower number of main breaks that reduced maintenance expenses.

Depreciation increased by \$27 or .4% reflecting increased utility plant placed in service since the second quarter of 1997. Depreciation was approximately 2.48% and 2.44% of average utility plant in service in the first half of 1998 and 1997 respectively.

Amortization increased \$401 primarily due to the amortization of the costs associated with PSW's 1997 rate filing.

Taxes other than income taxes increased by \$477 or 11.0% as a result of an increase in the base on which the Pennsylvania Public Utility Realty Tax ("PURTA"), Capital Stock Tax and local real estate taxes are calculated. The increase in the taxable base for the PURTA and local real estate taxes is due to the acquisitions, primarily West Chester, and capital expenditures completed in the last year. The increase in the Capital Stock Tax is due to the increase in the Company's common equity.

Interest expense increased \$464 or 5.2% due to increased borrowings, partially offset by lower interest rates. The increased borrowings since the second quarter of 1997 were used to finance acquisitions, primarily West Chester, and PSW's ongoing capital projects.

Dividends on preferred stock of subsidiary decreased \$173 due to the redemption of the remaining shares with a par value of \$4,214 in January 1998.

Allowance for funds used during construction increased by \$179 primarily due to an increase in the average balance of utility plant construction work in progress.

The Company's effective income tax rate was 40.7% in the first half of 1998 and 40.6% in 1997.

Net income available to common stock increased by \$2,903 or 28.4% primarily as a result of the factors described above. On a diluted per share basis, earnings increased \$.09 or 23.1% reflecting the improvement in net income, partially offset by a 5.8% increase in the average number of shares outstanding. The increased number of average common shares outstanding during the period is primarily a result of the 1.25 million share stock offering in February 1998, the additional shares sold in 1997 through the Customer Stock Purchase Plan, and the Dividend Reinvestment and Optional Stock Purchase Plan.

#### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (continued) (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

Analysis of Second Quarter of 1998 Compared to Second Quarter of 1997

Revenues for the quarter increased \$4,026 or 12.1% as a result of the 7.3% rate increase granted PSW in October 1997, the West Chester and other acquisitions and normal customer growth in PSW's service territory.

Operating expenses increased by 725 or 5.5% primarily due to the West Chester acquisition, increased wage and administrative expenses and the timing of plant maintenance costs.

Depreciation increased by \$111 or 3.1% reflecting the impact of utility plant placed in service since the second quarter of 1997. Depreciation was

approximately 2.48% and 2.44% of average utility plant in service in the second quarter of 1998 and 1997, respectively.

Amortization increased \$205 primarily due to the amortization of the costs associated with PSW's 1997 rate filing.

Taxes other than income taxes increased \$201 or 9.7% as a result of an increase in PURTA, Capital Stock Tax and real estate taxes. The increased taxes are due to a higher bases on which taxes are calculated. The West Chester and other acquisitions and capital expenditures completed in the last year increased PURTA and real estate taxes. The Capital Stock Tax increased due to the Company's higher common equity.

Interest expense increased by \$205 or 4.5% due to increased borrowings, partially offset by lower interest rates. The increased borrowings since the second quarter of 1997 were used to finance acquisitions, primarily West Chester, and other PSW's ongoing capital projects.

Dividends on preferred stock of subsidiary decreased \$91 due to the redemption of the remaining shares with a par value of \$4,214 in January 1998.

Allowance for funds used during construction increased by \$154 primarily due to an increase in the average balance of utility plant construction work in progress.

The Company's effective income tax rate was 40.8% in 1998 and 40.6% in 1997.

Net income available to common stock for the quarter increased by \$1,657 or 28.7% principally due to the aforementioned factors. Earnings per share on a diluted basis increased \$.05 or 22.7% reflecting the improvement in net income, partially offset by a 6.6% increase in the average number of shares outstanding.

Year 2000

Except for its customer information system, the Company's management information systems are year 2000 compliant in all material respects. The Company is currently installing a new customer information system which, in addition to being year 2000 compliant, will offer additional functionality and will be scalable to meet future customer growth. The installation of the new customer information system will be completed in the first quarter of 1999 and the cost of this system, including installation and conversion from the existing system, is currently estimated at approximately \$3,140.

#### Impact of Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 1997, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 130, "Reporting Comprehensive Income" ("SFAS 130"). SFAS 130 requires that all items that are required to be recognized under accounting standards as components of comprehensive income be reported in a financial statement that is displayed with the same prominence as other financial statements. The Company has adopted this statement effective January 1, 1998 and has no components of other comprehensive income to report.

#### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (continued) (In thousands of dollars, except per share amounts)

In June 1997, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 131, "Disclosures About Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information" ("SFAS 131"). SFAS 131 established standards for reporting information about operating segments in annual financial statements and requires selected information about operating segments in interim financial reports issued to shareholders. It also established standards for related disclosure about products and services, geographic areas and major customers. The Company will adopt the disclosure prescribed by SFAS 131 in its 1998 Annual Report as required.

In February 1998, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 132, "Employers' Disclosures about Pensions and Other Postretirement Benefits" ("SFAS 132"). This statement revises employers' disclosures about pension and other postretirement benefit plans but does not change the measurement or recognition of costs associated with those plans. It standardizes the disclosure requirements, eliminates unnecessary disclosures and requires additional information on changes in the benefit obligations and fair values of plan assets that will facilitate financial analysis. SFAS 132 supersedes the disclosure requirements of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 87, "Employers' Accounting for Pensions" and SFAS No. 106, "Employers' Accounting for Postretirement Benefits Other Than Pensions." The Company plans to adopt this statement in its 1998 Annual Report as required.

In March 1998, the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants issued Statement of Position 98-1 ("SOP 98-1"), "Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software Developed or Obtained for Internal Use." The Company intends to adopt this statement in its 1999 Annual Report as required. The adoption of SOP 98-1 will not have a material impact on the Company's results from operations or financial condition.

In June 1998, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities" ("SFAS 133"). This statement establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments and for hedging activities. It requires that an entity recognize all derivatives as either assets or liabilities in the statement of financial position and measure those instruments at fair value. The Company plans to adopt this statement in 2000 as required. As of June 30, 1998, the Company had no derivative instruments or hedging activities that upon the adoption of SFAS 133 will have an impact on the Company's results from operations or financial condition.

#### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### Part II. Other Information

#### Item 1. Legal Proceedings

There are no pending legal proceedings to which the Registrant or any of its subsidiaries is a party or to which any of their properties is the subject that present a reasonable likelihood of a material adverse impact on the Registrant. Reference is made to Item 3 of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1997, which is included by a reference herein.

#### Item 4.

Results of Vote of Security Holders

The Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Philadelphia Suburban Corporation (the "Company") was held on May 21, 1998 at the headquarters of the Company, 762 Lancaster Avenue, Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania, pursuant to the Notice sent on or about April 7, 1998 to all shareholders of record at the close of business on March 23, 1998. At that meeting, the following nominees were elected as directors of the Company for terms expiring in the year 2001 and received the votes set forth after their names below:

Name of Nominee	For	Withheld
Mary C. Carroll	21,294,970	1,957,836
Richard H. Glanton, Esq.	20,780,701	2,469,105
Richard L. Smoot	21,300,879	1,948,927

Since the Board of Directors is divided into three classes with one class elected each year to hold office for a three-year term, the term of office for the following

directors continued after the Annual Meeting: John H. Austin, Jr.; John W. Boyer, Jr.; Nicholas DeBenedictis; G. Fred DiBona, Jr.; Alan R. Hirsig; John F. McCaughan; and Harvey J. Wilson.

In addition to the election of directors, the following proposal was presented at the Annual Meeting and received the votes set forth below:

Adoption of the Philadelphia Suburban Corporation 1994 Equity Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective March 3, 1998.

Drokor

			DIOKEL
For	Against	Abstentions	Non-Votes
20,734,235	2,075,468	440,103	0

Item 5. Other Information

The Company has entered into an Amended and Restated Merger Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among the Company, Consumers Acquisition Company and Consumers Water Company dated as of August 5, 1998. The Company has filed a copy of the Agreement as an Exhibit to this Form 10-Q.

PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Item 6. Exhibits and Reports on Form 8-K

(a) Exhibits

Exhibit No. Description

- 10.28 Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among Philadelphia Suburban Corporation, Consumers Acquisition Company and Consumers Water Company dated as of August 5, 1998
- 27 Financial Data Schedule
- (b) Report on Form 8-K

Current report on Form 8-K filed June 30, 1998 responding to Item 5, Other Events. (related to the Company's announcement of the proposed merger with Consumers Water Company.)

14

PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be executed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

August 12, 1998

### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION

----- Registrant

## Nicholas DeBenedictis Nicholas DeBenedictis Chairman and President

Michael P. Graham

Michael P. Graham Senior Vice President - Finance and Treasurer

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description	Page No.
10.28	Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among Philadelphia Suburban Corporation, Consumers Acquistiion Company and Consumers Water Company dated as of August 5, 1998	16
27	Financial Data Schedule	94

### AMENDED AND RESTATED

### AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

DATED AS OF AUGUST 5, 1998

### BY AND AMONG

### PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION,

### CONSUMERS ACQUISITION COMPANY

AND

### CONSUMERS WATER COMPANY

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE	1	The Merger	1
1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 1.5 1.6 1.7 1.8 1.9	Closing Effective Articles By-Laws Directors Officers Conversio	er of Incorporation on of Acquisition Shares on of Consumers Common Shares and Consumers Preferred Shares.	1 2 2 2 2 2 3
	1.9.1 1.9.2 1.9.3 1.9.4 1.9.5 1.9.6	Outstanding Consumers Common Shares Treasury Shares Impact of Stock Splits, etc Options Outstanding Consumers Preferred Shares Dissenting Shares	3 3 3 3 4 4
1.10	Exchange 1.10.1 1.10.2 1.10.3 1.10.4 1.10.5 1.10.6 1.10.7 1.10.8	of Certificates and Related Matters Paying Agent Letter of Transmittal Exchange Procedures Distributions with Respect to Unexchanged Shares No Further Ownership Rights No Fractional Shares Termination of Paying Agency No Liability.	4 5 6 6 7 7
ARTICLE	2	Representations and Warranties of Consumers	7
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5	Capital S Subsidiar Authority	cion, Standing and Corporate Authority Structure ries	7 7 8 9 10

2.6	Absence of Certain Changes or Events	11
2.7	Real and Personal Property	11
2.8	Employee Matters; ERISA	12
2.9	Taxes	16
2.10	Compliance with Applicable Laws	17

2.11	Environmen	tal Protection	17
2.12	Litigation		20
2.13	Labor Rela	tions	20
2.14	Intellectu	al Property	21
2.15		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	21
2.16		as a Utility	22
2.17	2		22
2.18		Business Relationships	22
2.10		puirements	22
2.19			22
2.21		Problem	22
2.22	_		23
2.23		·····	23
2.24	Fairness O	pinion	23
ARTICLE	3 Repres	entations and Warranties of PSC and Acquisition	23
3.1	Organizati	on, Standing and Corporate Authority	23
3.2		ructure	23
3.3		Noncontravention	2.4
3.4		ocuments and Financial Statements	25
3.5		Cortain Changes or Events	20
3.6	-	e with Applicable Laws	26
3.7	2	L	27
3.8			27
3.9		pinion	27
3.10			27
3.11	Regulation	as a Utility	28
3.12	Insurance.		28
3.13	Voting Req	puirements	29
3.14	Disclosure	· ·	29
3.15	Knowledge		29
ARTICLE	4 Additi	onal Agreements	29
4.1	Preparatio	on of Form S-4	29
	4.1.1	Form C. A. Drown Statement (Droopsetus	29
	4.1.2	Form S-4; Proxy Statement/Prospectus	
		Consumers Information	29
	4.1.3	PSC Information	30
	4.1.4	SEC Filings	30
4.2	Shareholde	ers Meetings	31

-ii-

	4.2.1 Consumers' Shareholder Meeting 3	31
	4.2.2 PSC's Shareholder Meeting 3	31
4.3	Best Efforts	31
4.4	Access to Information; Confidentiality	31
4.5	Public Announcements	32
4.6	Acquisition Proposals	33
4.7	Superior Proposals	33
4.8	Filings; Other Action	34
4.9	Stock Exchange Listing 3	35
4.10	Affiliates and Certain Shareholders	35
4.11	Employee Matters	35
4.12	Representation on PSC Board	36
4.13	Termination of Consumers' DRIP	36
4.14	Federal Income Tax Treatment	36
4.15	Takeover Statute 3	36

4.16 4.17		e of Existing Indemnification Rights Agreements	36 38
ARTICLE	5 Coven	ants Relating to Conduct of Business Prior to Merger	38
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6	Management Conduct of Other Acti Pooling of	Business by Consumers of Consumers and its Subsidiaries Business by PSC ons Interests Accounting Treatment n of Long Term Incentive Plan	38 39 40 40 40 40
ARTICLE	6 Condi	tions Precedent	41
6.1	Conditions	to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger	41
	6.1.1 6.1.2 6.1.3 6.1.4 6.1.5 6.1.6 6.1.7	Consumers Shareholder Approval. PSC Shareholder Approval. Governmental and Regulatory Consents. HSR Act. No Injunctions or Restraints. NYSE Listing. Form S-4.	41 41 41 41 41 42 42
6.2	Conditions	to Obligations of PSC and Acquisition	42
	6.2.1 6.2.2 6.2.3 6.2.4 6.2.5 6.2.6	Representations and Warranties Performance of Obligations of Consumers Opinion of Counsel Satisfactory Completion of Due Diligence Pooling-of-Interests Releases	42 42 42 42 42 42 42

### -iii-

6.3	Conditions	to Obligations of Consumers	42
	6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 6.3.4 6.3.5	Representations and Warranties Performance of Obligations of PSC and Acquisition Tax Opinion Opinion of Counsel Satisfactory Completion of Due Diligence	43 43 43 43 43
ARTICLE	7	Termination, Amendment and Waiver	43
7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5	Effect of Amendment Extension;	Termination Waiver for Termination, Amendment, Extension or Waiver	43 45 45 46 46
ARTICLE	8	Survival of Provisions	46
ARTICLE 8.1	-	Survival of Provisions	46 46
	Survival		
8.1	Survival 9		46
8.1 ARTICLE	Survival 9 Notices	Notices	46 46

10.7	Headings, Gender, etc	49
10.8	Invalid Provisions	49
10.9	Material Adverse Effect	49

EXHIBIT A -- Exchange Ratio EXHIBIT B -- Articles of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation EXHIBIT C -- Form of Affiliate's Letter EXHIBIT D -- Form of Opinion of Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon EXHIBIT E -- Form of Opinion of Reed Smith Shaw & McClay LLP

-v-

#### AMENDED AND RESTATED

#### AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

This Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Agreement") is made and entered into as of August 5, 1998 by and among PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION, a Pennsylvania corporation ("PSC"), CONSUMERS ACQUISITION COMPANY, a Pennsylvania corporation ("Acquisition"), and CONSUMERS WATER COMPANY, a Maine corporation ("Consumers"), (each individually hereinafter referred to as a "Party" and collectively hereinafter referred to as the "Parties").

#### PREAMBLE

WHEREAS, the respective Boards of Directors of the Parties have determined that the Merger (as defined in Section 1.1) is in the best interests of their respective shareholders and other constituencies and have approved the Merger, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein; and

WHEREAS, the Parties intend that, for federal income tax purposes, the Merger will constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), and that shareholders of Consumers will not be subject to federal income tax on the receipt of PSC Common Shares (as defined in Section 1.9.1) in exchange for Consumers Common Shares (as defined in Section 1.9.1) pursuant to the Merger; and

WHEREAS, for accounting purposes, it is intended that the Merger shall be accounted for as a "pooling-of-interests"; and

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in connection with the Merger;

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual covenants and agreements set forth in this Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, and intending to be legally bound, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE 1

#### THE MERGER

1.1 The Merger. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, at the Effective Time (as is defined in Section 1.3 hereof), Consumers shall be merged with and into Acquisition (the "Merger"), in accordance with the provisions of the Pennsylvania Business Corporation Law of 1988, as amended (the "Pennsylvania Code") and the separate corporate existence of Consumers shall cease and Acquisition shall continue as the surviving corporation (the "Surviving Corporation") with all the rights, privileges, immunities and powers, and subject to all the duties and liabilities, of a corporation organized under 1

1.2 Closing. Unless this Agreement shall have been terminated and the transactions herein contemplated shall have been abandoned pursuant to Section 7.1, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in Article 6 (excluding those conditions that, by their terms, cannot be satisfied before the Closing Date as defined in this Section 1.2), the closing of the Merger (the "Closing") will take place at 9:00 a.m. no later than the seventh (7th) business day following the Determination Date, as that term is defined in Exhibit A attached hereto (the "Closing Date"). The Closing will be held at the offices of Reed Smith Shaw & McClay LLP, 2500 One Liberty Place, 1650 Market Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103, unless the Parties hereto agree in writing to another date, time or place.

1.3 Effective Time. The Parties hereto will file with the Secretary of State of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania (the "Pennsylvania Secretary of State") on the date of the Closing (or on such other date as PSC and Consumers may agree) articles of merger or other appropriate documents, mutually satisfactory in form and substance to PSC and Consumers and executed in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Pennsylvania Code, and will make all other filings or recordings required under the Pennsylvania Code in connection with the Merger. The Merger shall become effective upon the filing of the articles of merger with the Pennsylvania Secretary of State, or at such later time as is specified in the articles of merger (the "Effective Time").

1.4 Articles of Incorporation. The Articles of Incorporation of Acquisition shall be as set forth in Exhibit B, which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, and, as so set forth shall be the Articles of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter amended as provided by law.

1.5 By-Laws. The By-Laws of Acquisition, as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, shall be the By-Laws of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter amended as provided by law, the By-Laws, or the Articles of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation.

1.6 Directors. The Board of Directors of the Surviving Corporation from and after the Effective Time shall be comprised of such directors as shall be appointed by PSC. Such directors shall hold office from the Effective Time until their respective successors are duly elected or appointed and qualify in the manner provided in the Articles of Incorporation or By-Laws of the Surviving Corporation, or as otherwise provided by law.

1.7 Officers. The officers of the Surviving Corporation from and after the Effective Time shall be comprised of such officers as shall be appointed by the Surviving Corporation's Board of Directors. Such officers shall hold office from the Effective Time until their respective successors are duly elected or appointed and qualify in the manner provided in the Articles of Incorporation or By-Laws of the Surviving Corporation, or as otherwise provided by law.

2

1.8 Conversion of Acquisition Shares. Each share of common stock of Acquisition issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall remain outstanding, unchanged by reason of the Merger, as 1,000 common shares, without par value, of the Surviving Corporation.

 $\ensuremath{1.9}$  Conversion of Consumers Common Shares and Consumers Preferred Shares.

1.9.1 Outstanding Consumers Common Shares. Each share of common stock, having a par value of \$1.00 per share, of Consumers together with all rights appurtenant thereto (the "Consumers Common Shares") issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than shares held as treasury shares by Consumers) shall, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, be converted into that number of shares of validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable common stock, having a par value of \$.50 per share, of PSC together with all rights appurtenant thereto (the "PSC Common Shares") as determined in accordance with the exchange ratio as outlined in Exhibit A, which is attached hereto and made a part hereof (the "Exchange Ratio").

1.9.2 Treasury Shares. Each Consumers Common Share issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time which is then held as a treasury share by Consumers shall, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of Consumers, be canceled and retired and cease to exist, without any conversion thereof.

1.9.3 Impact of Stock Splits, etc. In the event of any change in PSC Common Shares between June 27, 1998 and the Effective Time by reason of any stock split, stock dividend, subdivision, reclassification, recapitalization, combination, exchange or the like, the Exchange Ratio and the calculation of all share prices provided for in this Agreement shall be proportionately adjusted.

1.9.4 Options. At the Effective Time, each option to acquire Consumers Common Shares which is then outstanding, whether or not exercisable, shall cease to represent a right to acquire Consumers Common Shares and shall be converted automatically into an option to purchase PSC Common Shares, and PSC shall assume each such option, in accordance with the terms of the applicable Consumers stock option plan and stock option agreement by which it is evidenced, except that from and after the Effective Time, (i) PSC and the PSC Board of Directors shall be substituted for Consumers and the Consumers Board of Directors in administering such plan, (ii) each Consumers option assumed by PSC may be exercised solely for PSC Common Shares, (iii) the number of PSC Common Shares subject to such Consumers options shall be equal to the number of shares of Consumers Common Shares subject to such option immediately prior to the Effective Time multiplied by the Exchange Ratio, provided that any fractional shares of PSC Common Shares resulting from such multiplication shall be rounded down to the nearest share, and (iv) the per share exercise price under each such option shall be adjusted by dividing the per share exercise price under each such option by the Exchange Ratio, provided that such exercise price shall be rounded up to the nearest cent. Notwithstanding clauses (iii) and (iv) of the preceding sentence, each Consumers option which is an "incentive stock option" shall be adjusted as required by Section 424 of the Code, and the regulations promulgated thereunder, so as not to constitute a modification, extension or renewal of the option within the meaning of Section 424(h) of the Code. Consumers and PSC agree to take all necessary steps to effect the foregoing provisions of this Section 1.9.4. Within thirty (30) calendar days after the Effective Time, PSC shall file a registration statement on Form S-3 or Form S-8, as the case may be (or any successor or other appropriate forms), with respect to the PSC Common Shares subject to the options referred to in this Section 1.9.4 and shall use its reasonable efforts to maintain the current status of the prospectus or prospectuses contained therein for so long as such options remain outstanding in the case of a Form S-8 or, in the case of a Form S-3, until the shares subject to such options may be sold without a further holding period under Rule 144 under the Securities Act.

3

1.9.5 Outstanding Consumers Preferred Shares. Each share of preferred stock, having a par value of \$100 per share, of Consumers together with all rights appurtenant thereto (the "Consumers Preferred Shares") issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than shares held as treasury shares by Consumers) shall, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, be converted into that number of PSC Common Shares as determined by multiplying the number of Consumers Preferred Shares by the product of 3.945 times the Exchange Ratio.

1.9.6 Dissenting Shares. Each Consumers Preferred Share, the holder of which has perfected his right to dissent under the Maine Business Corporation Act ("MBCA") and has not effectively withdrawn or lost such right as of the Effective Time (the "Dissenting Shares"), shall not be converted into or represent a right to receive PSC Common Shares hereunder, and the holder thereof shall be entitled only to such rights as are granted by the MBCA. Consumers shall give PSC prompt notice upon receipt by Consumers of any such written demands for payment of the fair value of such Consumers Preferred Shares and of withdrawals of such demands and any other instruments provided pursuant to the MBCA (any shareholder duly making such demand being hereinafter called a "Dissenting Shareholder"). If any Dissenting Shareholder shall effectively withdraw or lose (through failure to perfect or otherwise) his right to such payment at any time, such holder's Consumers Preferred Shares shall be converted into the right to receive PSC Common Shares in accordance with the applicable provisions of this Agreement. Any payments made in respect of Dissenting Shares shall be made by the Surviving Corporation.

1.10 Exchange of Certificates and Related Matters.

1.10.1 Paying Agent. Prior to the Closing Date, PSC shall appoint the Paying Agent for the purpose of issuing PSC Common Shares in exchange for certificates representing Consumers Common Shares and Consumers Preferred Shares. PSC shall deliver certificates representing PSC Common Shares, to the Paying Agent, for the benefit of the holders of Consumers Common Shares and Consumers Preferred Shares when and as required for exchanges of Consumers Common Shares and Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, pursuant to Section 1.9.

4

1.10.2 Letter of Transmittal. Promptly after the Effective Time (but in no event more than five (5) business days thereafter), PSC shall require the Paying Agent to mail to each record holder of Certificates, as defined in Section 1.10.3, that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented Consumers Common Shares and Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, which have been converted pursuant to Section 1.9, (i) a letter of transmittal (which shall specify that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title shall pass, only upon proper delivery of Certificates to the Paying Agent and shall be in such form and have such provisions as PSC reasonably may specify), and (ii) instructions for use in surrendering such Certificates and receiving the Merger Consideration, as defined in Section 1.10.3, to which such holder shall be entitled therefor pursuant to Section 1.9.

1.10.3 Exchange Procedures. Upon surrender to the Paying Agent of a Certificate representing Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, for cancellation, together with a letter of transmittal and such other customary documents as may be required by the instructions to the letter of transmittal (collectively, the "Certificate") and acceptance thereof by the Paying Agent, the holder of such Certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor (i) in connection with the surrender of Consumers Common Shares, certificates evidencing that number of whole PSC Common Shares into which Consumers Common Shares previously represented by such certificate are converted in accordance with Section 1.9.1, and the cash in lieu of fractional PSC Common Shares to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 1.10.6, (ii) in connection with the surrender of Consumers Preferred Shares, certificates evidencing that number of whole PSC Common Shares into which Consumers Preferred Shares previously represented by such certificate are converted in accordance with Section 1.9.5, and the cash in lieu of fractional PSC Common Shares to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 1.10.6; and (iii) any dividends or other distributions to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 1.10.4 (the PSC Common Shares, dividends, distributions and cash described in clauses (i), (ii), and (iii) of this Section 1.10.3 are referred to collectively as the "Merger Consideration"). The Paying Agent shall accept such Certificate upon compliance with such reasonable terms and conditions as the Paying Agent may impose to effect an orderly exchange thereof in accordance with normal exchange practices. If the Merger Consideration (or any portion thereof) is to be delivered to any person other than the person in whose name the Certificate surrendered in exchange therefor is registered on the record books of Consumers, it shall be a condition to such exchange that the Certificate so surrendered shall be properly endorsed or otherwise be in proper form for transfer and that the person requesting such exchange shall pay to the Paying Agent any transfer or other taxes required by reason of the payment of such consideration to a person other than the registered holder of the Certificate surrendered, or shall establish to the satisfaction of the Paying Agent that such tax has been paid or is not applicable. After the Effective Time, there shall be no further transfer on the records of Consumers or its transfer agent of any Certificate representing Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, and, if any such Certificate is presented to Consumers for transfer, it shall be canceled against delivery of the Merger Consideration as hereinabove provided. Until surrendered as contemplated by this Section 1.10.3, each Certificate representing Consumers Common Shares (other than a Certificate representing Consumers Common Shares to be canceled in accordance with Section 1.9.3) and each Certificate representing Consumers Preferred Shares, shall be deemed at any time after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive upon such surrender the appropriate Merger Consideration, without any interest thereon.

1.10.4 Distributions With Respect to Unexchanged Shares. No dividends or other distributions with respect to PSC Common Shares with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any Certificate, that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, which has not been converted pursuant to Section 1.9, and no other part of the Merger Consideration shall be paid to any such holder, until the surrender for exchange of such Certificate in accordance with this Article 1. Following surrender for exchange of any such Certificate, there shall be paid, without interest, to the holder of certificates evidencing whole PSC Common Shares, issued in exchange therefor, (i) the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time theretofore paid (a) with respect to the number of whole PSC Common Shares into which Consumers Common Shares represented by such Certificate immediately prior to the Effective Time were converted pursuant to Section 1.9, and (b) with respect to the number of whole PSC Common Shares into which Consumers Preferred Shares represented by such Certificate immediately prior to the Effective Time were converted pursuant to Section 1.9, at the time of such surrender, and (ii) the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time, but prior to such surrender, and with a payment date subsequent to such surrender, payable with respect to such whole PSC Common Shares at the appropriate payment date.

1.10.5 No Further Ownership Rights. The Merger Consideration paid upon the surrender for exchange of Certificates representing Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, in accordance with the terms of this Article 1 shall be deemed to have been issued and paid in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, theretofore represented by such Certificates, subject, however, to the Surviving Corporation's obligation (if any) to pay any dividends or make any other distributions with a record date (i) prior to the Effective Time which may have been declared by Consumers on such Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, or (ii) prior to June 27, 1998 and which remain unpaid at the Effective Time.

1.10.6 No Fractional Shares. No certificates or scrip representing fractional PSC Common Shares shall be issued upon the surrender for exchange of Certificates that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented Consumers Common Shares which have been converted pursuant to Section 1.9, and such fractional share interests will not entitle the owner thereof to vote or to any rights of a shareholder of PSC. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, each holder of Consumers Common Shares who would otherwise have been entitled to receive a fraction of a PSC Common Share (after taking into account all certificates delivered by such holder) shall receive, in lieu thereof, cash (without interest) in an amount equal to such fractional part of a PSC Common Share multiplied by the Calculation Price (as that term is defined in Exhibit A).

6

1.10.7 Termination of Paying Agency. Any PSC Common Shares held by the Paying Agent which remain undistributed to the holders of the Certificates representing Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, after one hundred twenty (120) calendar days following the Effective Time shall be delivered to PSC, and any holders of Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, who have not theretofore complied with this Article 1 shall thereafter look only to PSC and only as general creditors thereof for payment, without interest, of their claim for any Merger Consideration and any dividends or distributions with respect to PSC Common Shares.

1.10.8 No Liability. Neither PSC, the Surviving Corporation nor the Paying Agent shall be liable to any person in respect of any Merger Consideration payable with respect to Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat, or similar law. If any Certificates representing Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, respectively, shall not have been surrendered prior to seven (7) years after the Effective Time (or immediately prior to such earlier date on which any Merger Consideration in respect of such Certificate would otherwise escheat to or become the property of any Governmental Entity (as defined in Section 2.4)), any such Consumers Common Shares, Consumers Preferred Shares, dividends or distributions payable in respect of such Certificate shall, to the extent permitted by applicable law, become the property of PSC free and clear of all claims or interest of any person previously entitled thereto.

### ARTICLE 2

### REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF CONSUMERS

Consumers hereby represents and warrants to PSC and Acquisition as follows:

2.1 Organization, Standing and Corporate Authority. Consumers is a corporation duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the State of Maine and has the requisite corporate power and authority to carry on its business as now being conducted. The nature of Consumers' business does not require its qualification as a foreign corporation in any jurisdiction, except for those jurisdictions in which Consumers has so qualified and except where the failure to be so qualified would not individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect, as that term is defined in Section 10.9. Consumers has delivered to PSC complete and correct copies of the Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws, as amended to the date of this Agreement, for itself and each of its subsidiaries.

2.2 Capital Structure. The authorized capital stock of Consumers consists of: (i) 15,000,000 Consumers Common Shares, having a par value of \$1.00 per share; (ii) 30,000 shares of preferred stock, having a par value of \$100.00 per share, of which 15,925 shares have been designated as "Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series A" and 14,075 shares are undesignated; and (iii) 120,000 shares of preferred stock, with no par value, of which no shares have been issued (the 150,000 shares of the preferred stock are hereinafter referred to as "Consumers Preferred Shares"). At the close of business on June 24, 1998, (i) 9,008,305 Consumers Common Shares were issued and outstanding; (ii) 10,438 Consumers Preferred Shares have been issued and are outstanding; (iii) no Consumers Common Shares were held as treasury stock; (iv) no Consumers Common Shares were held by subsidiaries of Consumers; (v) 925,757 Consumers Common Shares were reserved for issuance pursuant to Consumers' (1) Dividend Reinvestment Plan ("DRIP"), (2) 401(K) Savings Plan, (3) LTIP, as defined in Section 5.6 and (4) Stock Option Plan; and (vi) no other shares, including but not limited to Consumers Common Shares or Consumers Preferred Shares, were issued and outstanding. All outstanding shares of capital stock of Consumers are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and not subject to preemptive rights. No bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness of Consumers having the right to vote (or convertible into, or exchangeable for, securities having the right to vote) on any matters on which the shareholders of Consumers may vote are issued or outstanding. Section 2.2 of the Disclosure Schedule, dated as of the date hereof and executed by Consumers (the "Disclosure Schedule"), sets forth the name of each participant in Consumers' Incentive Stock Option Plan and LTIP and the number of Consumers Common Shares awarded to such participant as of the date hereof. Except as set forth above or in Section 2.2 of the Disclosure Schedule, Consumers does not have any outstanding option, warrant, subscription or other right, agreement or commitment which either obligates Consumers to issue, sell or transfer, repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire or vote any shares of capital stock of Consumers, or which restricts the transfer of Consumers Common Shares.

7

### 2.3 Subsidiaries.

2.3.1 Section 2.3.1 of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth the name of each corporation, limited liability company, general or limited partnership or other entity that is controlled, directly or indirectly, by Consumers (a "subsidiary") and the jurisdiction of its organization. Each such subsidiary is a corporation or partnership duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization and has the corporate or partnership power and authority and all necessary government approvals to own, lease and operate its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted, except where the failure to be so organized, existing and in good standing or to have such power and authority or necessary governmental approvals would not individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect. Each subsidiary is duly qualified or licensed and in good standing to do business in each jurisdiction in which the property owned, leased or operated by it or the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification or licensing necessary, except in such jurisdictions where the failure to be so duly qualified or licensed and in good standing would not individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.3.2 Section 2.3.2 of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth, as to each subsidiary of Consumers, its authorized capital structure and the number of its issued and outstanding shares of capital stock or other ownership units.

2.3.3 Except as set forth in Section 2.3.3 of the Disclosure Schedule, Consumers is, directly or indirectly, the record and beneficial owner of all of the outstanding shares of capital stock or other ownership units of each of its subsidiaries, and no capital stock or other ownership units of any subsidiary is or may become required to be issued by reason of any options, warrants, rights to subscribe to, calls or commitments of any character whatsoever relating to, or securities or rights convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for, shares of any capital stock or other ownership units of any subsidiary, and there are no contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which Consumers or any of its subsidiaries is or may be bound to issue, redeem, purchase or sell additional shares of capital stock or other ownership units of any subsidiary or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any such shares or units. All of such shares and other ownership units are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and, except as set forth in Section 2.3.3 of the Disclosure Schedule, are owned by Consumers, or by another wholly-owned subsidiary of Consumers, free and clear of all liens, claims, encumbrances, restraints on alienation, or any other restrictions with respect to the transferability or assignability thereof (other than restrictions on transfer imposed by federal or state securities laws).

8

2.4 Authority; Noncontravention. Consumers has the requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to carry out its obligations hereunder. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Consumers and the consummation by Consumers of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Consumers, subject, in the case of the Merger, to the approval of its shareholders as set forth in Section 4.2. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Consumers and, assuming this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by PSC and Acquisition, constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Consumers, enforceable against Consumers in accordance with its terms, except that the enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws now or hereafter in effect relating to creditor's rights generally and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity). Except as disclosed in Section 2.4 of the Disclosure Schedule, the execution and delivery of this Agreement do not, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and compliance with the provisions hereof will not, (i) conflict with any of the provisions of the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of Consumers or the comparable documents of any of its subsidiaries, (ii) subject to the governmental filings and other matters referred to in the following sentence, conflict with, result in a breach of or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or loss of a material benefit under, or require the consent of any person under, any indenture or other agreement, permit, concession, franchise, license or similar instrument or undertaking to which Consumers or any of its subsidiaries is a party or by which Consumers or any of its subsidiaries or any of their assets is bound or affected, or (iii) subject to the governmental filings and other matters referred to in the following sentence, contravene any law, rule or regulation of any state or of the United States or any political subdivision thereof or therein, or any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award currently in effect, subject, in the case of clauses (ii) and (iii), to those conflicts, breaches, defaults and similar matters, which, individually or in the aggregate, would not have a Material Adverse Effect nor materially and adversely affect Consumers' ability to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. No consent, approval or authorization of, or declaration or filing with, or notice to, any governmental agency or regulatory body, utility regulatory body, court, agency, commission, division, department,

public body or other authority (a "Governmental Entity") which has not been received or made, is required by or with respect to Consumers in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Consumers or the consummation by it of any of the transactions contemplated hereby, except for (a) the filing of premerger notification and report forms under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended (the "HSR Act"), with respect to the Merger, (b) the filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") of a proxy statement relating to the approval by the shareholders of Consumers and PSC of the Merger and such reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), as may be required in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (c) the filing of articles of merger with the Pennsylvania Secretary of State and appropriate documents with the relevant authorities of other states in which Consumers is qualified to do business, and (d) such other consents, approvals, authorizations, filings or notices as are set forth in Section 2.4 of the Disclosure Schedule.

9

### 2.5 Consumers SEC Documents and Financial Statements.

2.5.1 Except as set forth in Section 2.5.1 of the Disclosure Schedule, Consumers, and each of its subsidiaries that is or was required to do so, has timely filed all required reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents with the SEC from January 1, 1993 through June 27, 1998 (the "Consumers SEC Documents"). (All such documents filed by Consumers with the SEC from June 27, 1998 until the Closing Date shall also be included in the definition of Consumers SEC Documents.) As of their respective dates, the Consumers SEC Documents complied with the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder applicable to such Consumers SEC Documents, and none of the Consumers SEC Documents as of such dates contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. There have been filed as exhibits to, or incorporated by reference in the Form 10K most recently filed by Consumers with the SEC all contracts which, as of the date hereof, are material as described in Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K. Consumers has heretofore delivered to PSC in the form filed with the SEC, all of the Consumers SEC Documents.

2.5.2 The consolidated financial statements of Consumers included in the Consumers SEC Documents comply in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis during the periods involved ("GAAP") (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto or, in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, as permitted by Rule 10-01 of Regulation S-X) and fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Consumers and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the dates thereof and the consolidated results of their operations, changes in shareholders' equity and consolidated cash flows for the periods then ended (subject, in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, to normal recurring adjustments, none of which is material).

10

2.5.3 Except as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents or in the Disclosure Schedule, neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has any absolute, accrued, contingent or other liabilities or obligations due or to become due, and there are no claims or causes of action (including but not limited to those relating to any Consumers Benefit Plan (as defined in Section 2.8.1) formerly maintained by Consumers or any of its subsidiaries or a Consumers ERISA Affiliate (as defined in Section 2.8.1) on or after December 31, 1997) that have been or, to the knowledge of Consumers, are reasonably likely to be asserted against Consumers or any of its subsidiaries, except (i) as and to the extent reflected or reserved against on the balance sheet included in Consumers' Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1997 (the "Consumers Base Balance Sheet"), or included in the notes to Consumers Base Balance Sheet, (ii) for normal and recurring liabilities incurred since December 31, 1997, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or (iii) for such other liabilities and obligations that are not in the aggregate reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.6 Absence of Certain Changes or Events. Except as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents or in Section 2.6 of the Disclosure Schedule, since the date of the Consumers Base Balance Sheet, Consumers and its subsidiaries have conducted their business only in the ordinary course, and, except as otherwise expressly permitted by this Agreement, there has not been (i) any change which has had or which could have a Material Adverse Effect, (ii) any declaration, setting aside or payment of any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property) with respect to any of Consumers' outstanding capital stock (other than regular guarterly cash dividends in accordance with usual record and payment dates and in accordance with Consumers' present dividend policy), (iii) any split, combination or reclassification of any of its outstanding capital stock or any issuance or the authorization of any issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of, or in substitution for shares of its outstanding capital stock, (iv) any entry by Consumers or any of its subsidiaries into any employment, severance, change of control, termination or similar agreement with any officer, director or other employee, or any increase in the compensation or severance or termination benefits payable to any director, officer or other employee of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries (except in the case of employees in the ordinary course of business consistent with prior practice, or as was required under employment agreements in effect as of the date of the Consumers Base Balance Sheet), or (v) any change in the method of accounting or policy used by Consumers or any of its subsidiaries, except as permitted by GAAP.

### 2.7 Real and Personal Property.

2.7.1 Consumers and its subsidiaries own, or have a valid and enforceable right to use or a valid and enforceable leasehold interest in, all real property (including all buildings, fixtures and other improvements thereto) used by them in the conduct of their respective businesses as such businesses are now being conducted. Except as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents or Section 2.7.1 of the Disclosure Schedule, neither Consumers' nor any of its subsidiaries' ownership of or leasehold interest in any such property is subject to any mortgage, pledge, lien, option, conditional sale agreement, encumbrance, security interest, title exception or restriction or claim or charge of any kind ("encumbrances"), except for such encumbrances as are not in the aggregate reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. All such property is in good condition and repair and is suitable in all material respects for the purposes for which it is now being used in the conduct of the businesses of Consumers and its subsidiaries, except to the extent that the poor condition or unsuitability of any such property is not in the aggregate reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

11

2.7.2 Except as otherwise disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents or Section 2.7.2 of the Disclosure Schedule, all personal property that is owned by Consumers or any of its subsidiaries and used by any of them in the conduct of their respective businesses is owned free and clear of any encumbrances, except for such encumbrances as are not in the aggregate reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. All property that is owned or used by Consumers is in good working condition, subject to normal wear and tear, and is suitable in all material respects for the purposes for which it is now being used in the conduct of the businesses of Consumers and its subsidiaries, except to the extent that the poor condition or unsuitability of any such property is not in the aggregate reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.8 Employee Matters; ERISA.

2.8.1 Section 2.8.1 of the Disclosure Schedule contains a true and complete list of: (i) each employee benefit plan, program or arrangement covering employees, former employees or directors of Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to any "Consumers ERISA Affiliate" (any entity required to be aggregated with Consumers pursuant to Code Section 414(b), (c) or (m))), or any of their dependents or beneficiaries, or providing benefits to such persons in respect of services provided to any such entity, including but not limited to any "employee benefit plan" within the meaning of Section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") (whether or not terminated, if Consumers, or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate), could have

statutory or contractual liability with respect thereto on or after the date hereof); (ii) each management, employment, deferred compensation, severance (including any payment, right or benefit resulting from a change in control), bonus or other plan or contract for personal services with or covering any current officer, key employee or director or any consulting contract with any person who prior to entering into such contract was a director or officer of Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) (whether or not terminated, if Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) could have statutory or contractual liability with respect thereto on or after the date hereof); and (iii) each "employee pension benefit plan" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(2)) subject to Title IV of ERISA or the minimum funding requirements of Code Section 412 maintained or contributed to by Consumers or any Consumers ERISA Affiliate at any time during the seven (7) year period immediately preceding the date hereof (such plans and arrangements described in paragraphs (i), (ii) and (iii) of this Section 2.8.1 to be referred to collectively as the "Consumers Benefit Plans"). With respect to each Consumers Benefit Plan, Section 2.8.1 of the Disclosure Schedule contains a true and complete list of the source or sources of benefit payments under the plan (including, where applicable, the identity of any trust, whether or not a grantor trust, insurance contract, custodial account, agency agreement, Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association ("VEBA") as that term is referred to in Code Section 501(c)(9), or other arrangement that holds the assets of, or serves as a funding vehicle or source of benefits for, such Consumers Benefit Plan).

12

2.8.2 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.2 of the Disclosure Schedule, all contributions and other payments required to have been made by Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) pursuant to any Consumers Benefit Plan (or to any person pursuant to the terms thereof) have been timely made or the amount of such payment or contribution obligation has been reflected in Consumers' financial statements reflected in the Consumers SEC Documents.

2.8.3 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.3 of the Disclosure Schedule, each Consumers Benefit Plan that is an "employee pension benefit plan" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(2)) is "qualified" within the meaning of Code Section 401(a), both as to form and operation, and the IRS has determined that each such Consumers Benefit Plan is qualified as to form (as evidenced by the issuance of a favorable determination letter), and, to the knowledge of Consumers, no event or condition exists or has occurred that could result in the revocation of any such IRS determination. Consumers and each Consumers ERISA Affiliate are in compliance with, and each Consumers Benefit Plan is and has been operated in compliance with, all applicable laws, rules and regulations governing such plan, including without limitation ERISA and the Code. Moreover, neither Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) nor any other individual or entity has engaged in any transaction with respect to any Consumers Benefit Plan as a result of which Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) could be subject to liability pursuant to ERISA Section 409 or 502 or subject to an excise tax pursuant to Code Section 4975. In addition, except as otherwise disclosed in Section 2.8.3 of the Disclosure Schedule, no Consumers Benefit Plan that is an "employee pension benefit plan" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(2)): (i) is subject to any ongoing audit, investigation, or other administrative proceeding of the IRS, the Department of Labor, or any other Governmental Entity; (ii) is the subject of any pending application for administrative relief under any voluntary compliance program of any Governmental Entity (including without limitation the IRS's Voluntary Compliance Resolution Program, Closing Agreement Program, or Walk-in Closing Agreement Program or the Department of Labor's Delinquent Filer Voluntary Compliance Program), and no Consumers Benefit Plan has engaged in any act of "self-correction" under the IRS's Administrative Policy Regarding Self-Correction; and (iii) all filings required by ERISA and the Code as to each Consumers Benefit Plan have been timely filed, and all required notices and disclosures to participants in such Consumers Benefit Plans have been timely provided.

 $$2.8.4\ {\rm Except}$  as disclosed in Section 2.8.4 of the Disclosure Schedule, with respect to Consumers Benefit Plans, individually and in the

aggregate, no termination or partial termination of any Consumers Benefit Plan or other event has occurred and, to the knowledge of Consumers, there exists no condition or set of circumstances that could subject Consumers or any Consumers ERISA Affiliate to any liability arising under the Code, ERISA or any other applicable law (including without limitation any liability to or under any such plan or to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (the "PBGC")), or under any indemnity agreement to which Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) is a party, excluding liability for benefit claims and funding obligations payable in the ordinary course, and excluding liability for PBGC insurance premiums payable in the ordinary course.

13

2.8.5 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.5 of the Disclosure Schedule, no Consumers Benefit Plan that is a "welfare plan" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(1)) provides benefits for any retired or former employees (other than as required pursuant to ERISA Section 601).

2.8.6 Consumers has made available to PSC a true and correct copy of the following items with respect to each Consumers Benefit Plan, as may be applicable: (i) each collective bargaining agreement to which Consumers or any Consumers ERISA Affiliate is a party or under which Consumers or any Consumers ERISA Affiliate has obligations; (ii) the current plan document (including all amendments adopted since the most recent restatement) and its most recently prepared summary plan description and all summaries of material modifications prepared since the most recent summary plan description; (iii) the IRS Form 5500, including all applicable financial statements and schedules and opinions of independent accountants, for the three (3) most recent plan years; (iv) each related trust agreement, insurance contract, service provider or investment management agreement (including all amendments to each such document); (v) the most recent IRS determination letter with respect to the qualified status under Code Section 401(a) of such plan and a copy of any application for an IRS determination letter filed since the most recent IRS determination letter was issued; (vi) the most recent actuarial reports or valuations; (vii) all personnel, payroll, and employment manuals and policies applicable to Consumers employees; (viii) a written description of any Consumers Benefit Plan that is not otherwise in writing; (ix) a reasonably representative sample of notifications to affected employees of their rights under ERISA Section 601 and Code Section 4980B; and (x) all notices that were given by Consumers or any Consumers ERISA Affiliate to the IRS, or the United States Department of Labor, and all notices given to Consumers or any Consumers ERISA Affiliate by the IRS or the United States Department of Labor, during the last four (4) calendar years.

2.8.7 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.7 of the Disclosure Schedule, the consummation or announcement of any transaction contemplated by this Agreement will not (either alone or upon the occurrence of any additional or further acts or events) result in any: (i) payment (whether of severance pay or otherwise) becoming due from Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) under any applicable Consumers Benefit Plans to any officer, employee, former employee or director thereof or to the trustee under any "rabbi trust" or similar arrangement; (ii) benefit under any Consumers Benefit Plan being established or becoming accelerated, vested or payable, except for a payment or benefit that would have been payable under the same terms and conditions without regard to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; (iii) payment that will be non-deductible to Consumers or subject to tax under Code Sections 280G or 4999; or (iv) requirement that Consumers will be required to "gross up" or otherwise compensate any individual because of the imposition of any excise tax on a payment to such person.

14

2.8.8 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.8 of the Disclosure Schedule, each Consumers Benefit Plan that is subject to either or both of the minimum funding requirements of ERISA Section 302 or to Title IV of ERISA, has assets that, as of the date hereof, have a fair market value equal to or exceeding the present value of the accrued benefit obligations thereunder on a termination basis, as of the date hereof, based on the actuarial methods, tables and assumptions theretofore utilized by such plan's actuary in preparing such plan's most recently prepared actuarial valuation report, except to the extent that applicable law would require the use of different actuarial assumptions if such plan was to be terminated as of the date hereof. No Consumers Benefit Plan subject to the minimum funding requirements of ERISA Section 302 and Code Section 412 has incurred any "accumulated funding deficiency" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 302 and Code Section 412).

2.8.9 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.9 of the Disclosure Schedule, no Consumers Benefit Plan is or was a "multiemployer plan" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 4001(a) (3)), a multiple employer plan described in Code Section 413(c), or a "multiple employer welfare arrangement" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(40)); and neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries (including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate), has been obligated to contribute to, or otherwise has or has had any liability with respect to, any multiemployer plan, multiple employer plan, or multiple employer welfare arrangement. With respect to any Consumers Benefit Plan that is listed in Section 2.8.9 of the Disclosure Schedule as a multiemployer plan, neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries (including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) have made or incurred a "complete withdrawal" or a "partial withdrawal," as such terms are defined in ERISA Sections 4203 and 4205, therefrom at any time during the five (5) calendar year period immediately preceding June 27, 1998 and the transactions contemplated by the Agreement will not, in and of themselves, give rise to such a "complete withdrawal" or "partial withdrawal."

2.8.10 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.10 of the Disclosure Schedule: (i) neither Consumers nor any subsidiary of Consumers (including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) is subject to any legal, contractual, equitable or other obligation to establish as of any date any employee benefit plan of any nature, including without limitation any pension, profit sharing, welfare, post-retirement welfare, stock option, stock or cash award, nonqualified deferred compensation or executive compensation plan, policy or practice; and (ii) after review of all Consumers Benefit Plan documents, Consumers and its subsidiaries, acting alone or together, (including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) may, without the consent of any employee, beneficiary or dependent, employees' organization or other person, terminate, modify or amend any Consumers Benefit Plan or any other employee benefit plan, policy, program or practice (or its participation in any such Consumers Benefit Plan or other employee benefit plan, policy, program or practice) at any time sponsored, maintained or contributed to by Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate), effective as of any date before, on, or after the Effective Time.

2.8.11 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.11 of the Disclosure Schedule: (i) no event constituting a "reportable event" (within the meaning of ERISA Section 4043(b)) for which the thirty (30) calendar day notice requirement has not been waived by the PBGC has occurred with respect to any Consumers Benefit Plan, and (ii) no liability, claim, action or litigation has been made, commenced, or threatened, by or against Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate) with respect to any Consumers Benefit Plan (other than for benefits or PBGC premiums payable in the ordinary course).

15

2.8.12 Except as disclosed in Section 2.8.12 of the Disclosure Schedule, the operation and administration of any Consumers Benefit Plan by Consumers (or any of its subsidiaries, including, but not limited to, any Consumers ERISA Affiliate), and, where applicable, to the knowledge of Consumers, by any independent third-party service provider or other such entity providing administrative services to, or on behalf of, such Consumers Benefit Plan, will not result in a Year 2000 Problem with a Material Adverse Effect.

2.9 Taxes. Except as disclosed in Section 2.9 of the Disclosure Schedule and except for payments required to be made pursuant to Article 4 hereof:

2.9.1 Consumers and each of its subsidiaries has duly filed all tax returns and reports required to be filed by it or requests for extensions to file such returns or reports have been timely filed, granted and have not expired. All tax returns filed by Consumers and each of its subsidiaries are complete and accurate in all material respects. Consumers and each of its subsidiaries has paid (or Consumers has paid on the subsidiaries' behalf) all taxes due on such returns, and the most recent financial statements contained in the Consumers SEC Documents and all Consumers SEC Documents filed prior to the Closing Date reflect an adequate reserve for all taxes payable by Consumers and its subsidiaries for all taxable periods and portions thereof accrued through the date of such financial statements.

2.9.2 No deficiencies for any taxes have been proposed, asserted or assessed against Consumers or any of its subsidiaries that are not adequately reserved for, and no requests for waivers of the time to assess any such taxes have been granted or are pending. The federal income tax returns of Consumers and each of its subsidiaries consolidated in such returns have been examined by and settled with the United States Internal Revenue Service, or the statute of limitations on assessment or collection of any federal income taxes due from Consumers or any of its subsidiaries has expired, through such taxable years as are set forth in Section 2.9.2 of the Disclosure Schedule.

2.9.3 As used in this Agreement, "taxes" shall include all federal, state, local and foreign income, property, premium, franchise, sales, excise, employment, payroll, withholding and other taxes, tariffs or governmental charges of any nature whatsoever and any interest, penalties and additions to taxes relating thereto.

2.9.4 Neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has made, or is obligated to make, in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or otherwise, any payments that will not be deductible because of the application of Section 280G or Section 162(m) of the Code.

16

2.9.5 Neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has made any election, filed any consent or entered into any agreement with respect to taxes that is not reflected on the federal income tax returns of Consumers and its subsidiaries for the three (3) years ended December 31, 1996.

2.10 Compliance With Applicable Laws. Except as disclosed in Section 2.10 of the Disclosure Schedule:

2.10.1 The business of Consumers and each of its subsidiaries is being conducted in compliance, in all material respects, with all applicable laws, ordinances, rules and regulations, decrees and orders of any Governmental Entity, and all material notices, reports, documents and other information required to be filed thereunder within the last three (3) years were properly filed and were in compliance in all material respects with such laws.

2.10.2 Except as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents, Consumers and each of its subsidiaries has all material licenses (including, without limitation, utility licenses), permits, authorizations, franchises and rights (collectively, "Licenses") which are necessary for it to own or lease, as the case may be, and operate its properties and assets and to conduct its business as now conducted. The business of Consumers and each of its subsidiaries has been and is being conducted in compliance in all material respects with all such Licenses. All such Licenses are in full force and effect, and there are no material restrictions or limitations contained within the Licenses which would prevent Consumers from operating as it does presently, and there is no proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of Consumers, threatened which would reasonably be expected to lead to the revocation, amendment, failure to renew, limitation, suspension or restriction of any such License.

2.10.3 Each subsidiary of Consumers that has been or is required to do so has filed all forms, reports, statements and other documents required by law to be filed by it with the applicable Governmental Entity, and such forms, reports, statements and other documents, complied in all material respects with the statutory and regulatory requirements applicable thereto.

2.11 Environmental Protection.

2.11.1 Except as disclosed in Section 2.11.1 of the Disclosure Schedule or as disclosed in Consumers SEC Documents, Consumers and its subsidiaries are and have been in material compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws (as defined in Section 2.11.7), except where the failure to be or to have so been in material compliance, in the aggregate, would not have a present Material Adverse Effect. Except as disclosed in Section 2.11.1 of the Disclosure Schedule, neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has received any written notice from any person or Governmental Entity that alleges that Consumers or any of its subsidiaries is not or has not been in material compliance with applicable Environmental Laws, except where the failure to be or to have so been in material compliance, in the aggregate, would not have a present Material Adverse Effect.

17

2.11.2 Except as disclosed in Section 2.11.2 of the Disclosure Schedule or as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents, Consumers and each of its subsidiaries have obtained or have applied for all material environmental, health and safety permits and authorizations (collectively, "Environmental Permits") necessary for the construction of their facilities and the conduct of their operations, and all such Environmental Permits are in good standing or, where applicable, a renewal application has been timely filed and is pending agency approval, and Consumers and its subsidiaries are in material compliance with all terms and conditions of all such Environmental Permits and are not required to make any material expenditures in connection with any renewal application pending Governmental Entity approval, except where the failure to obtain or be in such compliance and the requirement to make such expenditures, in the aggregate, would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.11.3 Except as disclosed in Section 2.11.3 of the Disclosure Schedule or as disclosed in Consumers SEC Documents, no Environmental Claim (as defined in Section 2.11.7) is pending or, to the knowledge of Consumers, threatened (i) against Consumers or any of its subsidiaries, (ii) against any person or entity whose liability for any Environmental Claim Consumers or any of its subsidiaries has or may have retained or assumed either contractually or by operation of law, or (iii) against any real or personal property or operations that Consumers or any of its subsidiaries owns, leases or manages, in whole or in part, or (iv) to the knowledge of Consumers, against any real property at which any Hazardous Materials, as defined in Section 2.11.7, generated or used by either Consumers or any of its subsidiaries have been stored, treated, or disposed of, that is reasonably likely in the aggregate to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.11.4 Except as disclosed in Section 2.11.4 of the Disclosure Schedule or as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents, to the knowledge of Consumers, there has been no Release (as defined in Section 2.11.7) or threatened Release of Hazardous Materials (as defined in Section 2.11.7) that would be reasonably likely to (i) form the basis of any Environmental Claim against Consumers or any of its subsidiaries, or against any person or entity whose liability for any Environmental Claim Consumers or any of its subsidiaries has or may have retained or assumed either contractually or by operation of law, or (ii) cause damage to or diminution of real property or operations that Consumers or any of its subsidiaries owns, leases, or manages, in whole or in part, except for Releases or threatened Releases of Hazardous Materials the liability for which would not in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.11.5 Except as disclosed in Section 2.11.5 of the Disclosure Schedule, or as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents, to the knowledge of Consumers, with respect to any predecessor of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries, there is no Environmental Claim pending or threatened, or Release of Hazardous Materials, that would be reasonably likely to form the basis of any Environmental Claims that are reasonably likely to have, in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.

2.11.6 To the knowledge of Consumers, Consumers has disclosed to PSC all material facts that Consumers reasonably believes are likely to require material expenditures by Consumers or any of its subsidiaries in order to comply with current applicable Environmental Laws arising from (i) the cost of pollution control equipment currently required or known to be required in the future, (ii) current investigatory, removal, remediation or response costs or investigatory, removal, remediation or response costs known to be required in the future, in each case, both on-site and off-site, and (iii) any other environmental matters affecting Consumers or any of its subsidiaries.

### 2.11.7 As used in this Agreement:

2.11.7.1 "Environmental Claim" means any and all administrative, regulatory or judicial actions, suits, demands, demand letters, directives, claims, liens, investigations, proceedings or notices by any person or entity (including without limitation any Governmental Entity) alleging liability or potential liability (including without limitation potential liability for enforcement costs, investigatory costs, cleanup costs, response costs, removal costs, remedial costs, natural resources damages, property damages, personal injuries, fines or penalties) arising out of, based on, or resulting from (i) the presence, or Release or threatened Release, of any Hazardous Materials at any location, whether or not owned, operated, leased or managed by Consumers or any of its subsidiaries or joint ventures, (ii) circumstances forming the basis of any violation, or alleged violation, of any Environmental Laws, or (iii) any and all claims by any third party seeking damages, contribution, indemnification, cost recovery, compensation or injunctive relief resulting from the presence, Release, or threatened Release of any Hazardous Materials.

2.11.7.2 "Environmental Laws" means all federal, state and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, or consent decrees relating to pollution or protection of human health or the environment (including without limitation air inside any structure, ambient air, surface water, groundwater, land surface or subsurface strata), including without limitation laws and regulations relating to Releases or threatened Releases of Hazardous Materials or otherwise relating to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport or handling of Hazardous Materials.

2.11.7.3. "Hazardous Materials" means (i) any petroleum or petroleum products or petroleum wastes (including crude oil or any fraction thereof), nuclear fuel or waste or other radioactive materials, friable asbestos or friable asbestos-containing material, urea formaldehyde foam insulation, and transformers or other equipment that contain dielectric fluid containing polychlorinated biphenyls, (ii) any chemicals, materials or substances which are now defined as or included in the definition of "hazardous substances," "hazardous wastes," "hazardous materials," "extremely hazardous wastes," "restricted hazardous wastes," "toxic substances," "toxic pollutants," "chemical wastes", "residual wastes", "industrial wastes", or words of similar import, under any Environmental Laws, and (iii) any other chemical, material, substance or waste, exposure to or use, transport, treatment, storage, or disposal of which is now prohibited, limited or regulated under any Environmental Laws in a jurisdiction in which Consumers or any of its subsidiaries or joint ventures operates.

2.11.7.4 "Release" means any release, spill, emission, leaking, injection, deposit, disposal, discharge, dispersal, leaching or migration into any air, soil, surface water, groundwater, indoor structure, or outdoor structure.

19

2.12 Litigation. Except as set forth in the Consumers SEC Documents or Section 2.12 of the Disclosure Schedule, there is no suit, claim, action, proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of Consumers, threatened against or affecting Consumers or any of its subsidiaries which, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or to materially and adversely affect Consumers' ability to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. Neither Consumers nor any its subsidiaries is subject to any outstanding order, writ, injunction or decree which, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in the Consumers SEC Documents or Section 2.12 of the Disclosure Schedule, none of Consumers' subsidiaries whose rates or services are subject to regulation by a Governmental Entity (i) has rates which have been or are being collected subject to refund, pending final resolution of any proceeding pending before a Governmental Entity or on appeal to the courts, or (ii) is a party to any proceeding before the Governmental Entity or on appeal from orders of a Governmental Entity.

2.13 Labor Relations. Except as set forth in Section 2.13 of the Disclosure Schedule:

2.13.1 Neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries is a party to any collective bargaining agreement or other current labor agreement with any labor union or organization, and there is no current union representation issue involving employees of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries, nor does Consumers or any of its subsidiaries know of any activity or proceeding of any labor organization (or representative thereof) or employee group (or representative thereof) to organize any such employees.

2.13.2 There is no unfair labor practice charge or grievance arising out of a collective bargaining agreement or other grievance procedure against Consumers or any of its subsidiaries pending or, to the knowledge of Consumers, threatened that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.13.3 There is no complaint, lawsuit or proceeding in any forum by or on behalf of any present or former employee, any applicant for employment or any classes of the foregoing alleging breach of any express or implied contract of employment, any law or regulation governing employment or the termination thereof or other discriminatory, wrongful or tortuous conduct in connection with the employment relationship against Consumers or any of its subsidiaries pending or, to the knowledge of Consumers, threatened that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.13.4 There is no strike, dispute, slowdown, work stoppage or lockout pending or, to the knowledge of Consumers, threatened against or involving Consumers or any of its subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.13.5 Consumers and each of its subsidiaries is in compliance with all applicable laws respecting employment and employment practices, terms and conditions of employment, wages, hours of work and occupational safety and health, except for non-compliance that would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect.

20

2.13.6 There is no proceeding, claim, suit, action or governmental investigation pending or, to the knowledge of Consumers, threatened with respect to which any current or former director, officer, employee or agent of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries is or may be entitled to claim indemnification from Consumers or any of its subsidiaries pursuant to their respective articles or certificates of incorporation or bylaws, as provided in any indemnification agreement to which Consumers or any of its subsidiaries is a party, or pursuant to applicable law that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.14 Intellectual Property. Consumers and its subsidiaries possess or have adequate rights to use all material trademarks, trade names, patents, service marks, brand marks, brand names, computer programs, databases, industrial designs and copyrights currently used or necessary for the operation of their business (collectively, the "Consumers Intellectual Property"), except where the failure to possess or have adequate rights to use such properties would not have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Section 2.14 of the Disclosure Schedule, all of the Consumers Intellectual Property is owned by Consumers or one of its subsidiaries, free and clear of any and all liens, claims or encumbrances, except for those liens, claims and encumbrances that would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, and neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has forfeited or otherwise relinquished any of the Consumers Intellectual Property, which forfeiture would have a Material Adverse Effect. To the knowledge of Consumers, the use of the Consumers Intellectual Property by Consumers or its subsidiaries does not, in any material respect, conflict with, infringe upon, violate or interfere with or constitute an appropriation of any right, title, interest or goodwill (including, without limitation, any intellectual property right, trademark, trade name, patent, service mark, brand mark, brand name, computer program, database, industrial design, copyright or any pending application therefor) of

any other person, and neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has received notice of any claim or otherwise knows that any of the Consumers Intellectual Property is invalid, conflicts with the asserted rights of any other person, has not been used or enforced or has failed to be used or enforced in a manner that would result in the abandonment, cancellation or unenforceability of any of Consumers Intellectual Property, except for such conflicts, infringements, violations, interferences, claims, invalidity, abandonments, cancellations or unenforceability that would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.15 No Default. Neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries is in default or violation (and no event has occurred which, with notice or the lapse of time or both, would constitute a default or violation) of any term, condition or provision of (i) its articles or certificate of incorporation or bylaws, (ii) any note, bond, mortgage, indenture, license, agreement or other instrument or obligation to which it is now a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets may be bound (except for the requirement under certain of such instruments to file supplemental indentures as a result of the transactions contemplated hereby), or (iii) any order, writ, injunction, decree, statute, rule or regulation applicable to it, except in the case of (ii) and (iii) for defaults or violations which in the aggregate would not have a Material Adverse Effect. Consumers and each of its subsidiaries have fulfilled, and have taken all action reasonably necessary to date to enable them to fulfill when due, all of their material obligations under all contracts, commitments and arrangements and, to the knowledge of Consumers, no breach or default by any other party under such contracts, commitments or arrangements has occurred or is threatened that will or could impair the ability of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries to enforce any of its rights thereunder in any material respect.

21

2.16 Regulation as a Utility. Certain subsidiaries of Consumers are regulated as public utilities in the states of Maine, Ohio, Illinois, Pennsylvania, and New Jersey. Except as disclosed in Section 2.16 of the Disclosure Schedule, neither Consumers nor any "subsidiary company" or "affiliate" (as such terms are defined in the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935, as amended (the "1935 Act")) of Consumers is subject to regulation as a public utility or public service company (or similar designation) by any other state in the United States, by the United States or any agency or instrumentality of the United States or by any foreign country. Consumers is not a holding company under the 1935 Act. Except as disclosed in Section 2.16 of the Disclosure Schedule, no assets of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries or divisions have been disallowed in any ratemaking procedure before any Governmental Entity.

2.17 Insurance. Except as disclosed in Section 2.17 of the Disclosure Schedule, Consumers and each of its subsidiaries is, and has been continuously since January 1, 1993, insured with financially responsible insurers in such amounts and against such risks and losses as are disclosed in Section 2.17 of the Disclosure Schedule. Except as disclosed in Section 2.17 of the Disclosure Schedule, neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has received any notice of cancellation or termination with respect to any insurance policy. To the knowledge of Consumers, there is no basis for any claim under D&O Insurance, as defined in Section 4.16.3. All insurance policies of Consumers and its subsidiaries are valid and enforceable policies.

2.18 Change in Business Relationships. Except as disclosed in Section 2.18 of the Disclosure Schedule, neither Consumers nor any of its subsidiaries has knowledge of any event or circumstance that indicates that, whether on account of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or otherwise, any customer, agent, representative or supplier of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries intends to discontinue, diminish or change its relationship with Consumers or any of its subsidiaries in any way that would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.19 Voting Requirements. The only votes of the holders of any class or series of Consumers' capital stock necessary to approve this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are: (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding Consumers Common Shares entitled to vote at the Consumers Special Meeting, as defined in Section 4.2.1, with respect to the approval of the Merger; and (ii) the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding Consumers Preferred Shares, if any, entitled to vote at the Consumers Special Meeting, with respect to the approval of the Merger.

2.20 Brokers. This Agreement does not give rise to any valid claim by any person against Consumers or any of its subsidiaries for a finder's fee, brokerage commission or similar payment; except for SG Barr Devlin, which represented Consumers and whose fees and expenses shall be paid by Consumers.

22

2.21 Year 2000 Problem. Except as disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents or in Section 2.21 of the Disclosure Schedule, the Year 2000 Problem will not result in a Material Adverse Effect. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "Year 2000 Problem" shall mean the risk that computer applications used by or for the benefit of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries may be unable to recognize or perform properly certain date sensitive functions involving certain dates prior to and any date after December 31, 1999.

2.22 Knowledge. For purposes of this Article 2, "to the knowledge of Consumers" shall mean to the knowledge of the President and Vice Presidents of Consumers and the Presidents of each of Consumers' subsidiaries, after reasonable inquiry.

2.23 Disclosure. Matters disclosed in any of the Consumers SEC Documents, in any section of the Disclosure Schedule, or in any section of this Article 2 shall be considered disclosed for all purposes under this Article 2.

2.24 Fairness Opinion. Consumers has received an opinion of SG Barr Devlin, dated June 27, 1998, that as of that date the terms of the Merger are fair to the current shareholders of Consumers from a financial point of view.

### ARTICLE 3

#### REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PSC AND ACQUISITION

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{PSC}}$  and Acquisition hereby jointly and severally represent and warrant to Consumers as follows:

3.1 Organization, Standing and Corporate Authority. Each of PSC and Acquisition is a corporation duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and has the requisite corporate power and authority to carry on its business as now being conducted. Each of PSC and Acquisition is duly qualified or licensed to do business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the nature of its business or the ownership or leasing of its properties makes such qualification or licensing necessary except where the failure to be so qualified would not individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect (as that term is defined in Section 10.9) on the ability of PSC or Acquisition to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. PSC and Acquisition have delivered to Consumers complete and correct copies of their Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws, as amended to the date of this Agreement.

23

### 3.2 Capital Structure.

3.2.1 The authorized capital stock of PSC consists of: (i) 40,000,000 PSC Common Shares having a par value of \$.50 per share; and (ii) 1,770,819 shares of preferred stock having a par value of \$1.00 per share. At the close of business on June 24, 1998, there were (i) 27,511,394 PSC Common Shares issued and outstanding, (ii) 527,577 PSC Common Shares held as treasury shares, (iii) 1,885,714 PSC Common Shares reserved for issuance under PSC's long-term incentive plans, (iv) 100,000 shares of Series A Preferred Stock reserved for issuance under PSC's Shareholder Rights Plan; (v) 32,200 shares of Series B Preferred Stock issued and outstanding; and (vi) 1,457,200 shares reserved for issuance under PSC's direct stock purchase and dividend reinvestment plan. PSC has entered into an agreement, dated June 3, 1998, by and among PSC, Philadelphia Suburban Water Company ("PSWC"), Berkshire Greens, Inc. ("Berkshire"), and Flying Hills Water Company ("FHWC"), a wholly owned subsidiary of Berkshire, pursuant to which PSC has agreed to issue 42,000 PSC Common Shares (as unregistered shares with certain piggyback registration

rights) to Berkshire upon the merger of FHWC into PSWC. Except as set forth above, at the close of business on June 24, 1998, no other shares of capital stock or other voting securities of PSC were issued, reserved for issuance, or outstanding. All such outstanding PSC Common Shares are, and all PSC Common Shares which may be issued in connection with the Merger will be, when issued, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and not subject to preemptive rights. All the outstanding shares of capital stock of each significant subsidiary (within the meaning of Rule 1-02 of Regulation S-X) of PSC have been validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable and are owned by PSC or a wholly-owned subsidiary, and are clear of all liens, claims, encumbrances, restraints on alienation, or other restrictions with respect to the transferability or assignability thereof (other than restrictions imposed by federal or state securities laws). Except as set forth in this Agreement, neither PSC nor any of its significant subsidiaries has any outstanding option, warrant, subscription or other agreement or commitment which either obligates PSC or any of its significant subsidiaries to issue, sell or transfer, repurchase, redeem, otherwise acquire or vote any shares of the capital stock of PSC or any of its significant subsidiaries, or which restricts the transfer of PSC Common Shares.

3.2.2 As of the date hereof, the authorized capital stock of Acquisition consists of 1,000 common shares, without par value, all of which are issued and outstanding and owned by PSC. All such outstanding common shares are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and not subject to preemptive rights.

24

3.3 Authority; Noncontravention. Each of PSC and Acquisition has all requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to carry out its obligations hereunder. Subject to the approval of their shareholders as set forth in Section 4.2.2, the execution and delivery of this Agreement by PSC and Acquisition and the consummation by each of them of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of PSC and Acquisition. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by PSC and Acquisition and, assuming this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Consumers, constitutes a valid and binding obligation of each of PSC and Acquisition, enforceable against each of them in accordance with its terms, except that the enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws now or hereafter in effect relating to creditor's rights generally and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity). Except as set forth in Section 3.3 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule and subject to the governmental filings and other matters referred to in the following sentence, the execution and delivery of this Agreement do not, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and compliance with the provisions of this Agreement will not (i) conflict with any of the provisions of the Articles of Incorporation or By-Laws of PSC or Acquisition, (ii) conflict with, result in a breach of or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or loss of a material benefit under, or require the consent of any person under, any indenture, or other agreement, permit, concession, franchise, license or similar instrument or undertaking to which PSC or any of its subsidiaries is a party or by which PSC or any of its subsidiaries or any of their assets is bound or affected, or (iii) contravene any law, rule or regulation of any state or of the United States or any political subdivision thereof or therein, or any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award currently in effect, subject, in the case of clauses (ii) and (iii), to those conflicts, breaches, defaults and similar matters, which, individually or in the aggregate, would not materially and adversely affect PSC's ability to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. No consent, approval or authorization of, or declaration or filing with, or notice to, any Governmental Entity which has not been received or made is required by or with respect to PSC or Acquisition in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement by PSC and Acquisition or the consummation by them of any of the transactions contemplated hereby, except for (a) the filing of premerger notification and report forms under the HSR Act with respect to the Merger, (b) the filing with the SEC of a registration statement on Form S-4 by PSC in connection with the issuance of PSC Common Shares in the merger (the "Form S-4") and such reports under the Exchange Act as may be required in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (c) the filing of articles of merger with the Pennsylvania Secretary of State and appropriate documents with the relevant authorities of the other states in which Consumers is qualified to do business, (d) required

filings with the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission, and (e) such other consents, approvals, authorizations, filings or notices as are set forth in Section 3.3 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule.

3.4 PSC SEC Documents and Financial Statements.

3.4.1 PSC has timely filed all required reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents with the SEC from January 1, 1993 through June 27, 1998 (the "PSC SEC Documents"). (All such documents filed by PSC with the SEC from June 27, 1998 until the Closing Date shall also be included in the definition of PSC SEC Documents.) As of their respective dates (or, with respect to any amendment to the PSC SEC Documents, as of the date of the filing of such amendment), the PSC SEC Documents complied with the requirements of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder applicable to such PSC SEC Documents, and none of the PSC SEC Documents as of such dates contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

3.4.2 The consolidated financial statements of PSC included in the PSC SEC Documents comply in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, have been prepared in accordance with GAAP (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto or, in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, as permitted by Rule 10-01 of Regulation S-X) and fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of PSC and its consolidated subsidiaries, as of the dates thereof and the consolidated results of their operations, changes in shareholders' equity and consolidated cash flows for the periods then ended (subject, in the case of unaudited financial statements, to normal recurring adjustments, none of which is material).

25

3.4.3 Except as disclosed in the PSC SEC Documents or in the PSC Disclosure Schedule, neither PSC nor any of its subsidiaries has any absolute, accrued, contingent or other liabilities or obligations due or to become due, and there are no claims or causes of action that have been or, to the knowledge of PSC, are reasonably likely to be asserted against PSC or any of its subsidiaries, except (i) as and to the extent reflected or reserved against on the balance sheet included in PSC's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1997 (the "PSC Base Balance Sheet"), or included in the notes to the PSC Base Balance Sheet, (ii) for normal and recurring liabilities incurred since December 31, 1997, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, and (iii) for such other liabilities and obligations that are not in the aggregate reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

3.5 Absence of Certain Changes or Events. Except as disclosed in the PSC SEC Documents or in Section 3.5 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, since the date of the PSC Base Balance Sheet, PSC and its subsidiaries have conducted their business only in the ordinary course, and there has not been (i) any change which has had or which would have a Material Adverse Effect, (ii) any declaration, setting aside or payment of any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property) with respect to any of PSC's outstanding capital stock (other than regular quarterly cash dividends in accordance with PSC's present dividend policy), or (iii) any split, combination or reclassification of any of its outstanding capital stock or any issuance or the authorization of any issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of, or in substitution for shares of its outstanding capital stock.

3.6 Compliance With Applicable Laws. Except as disclosed in Section 3.6 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule:

3.6.1 The business of PSC and each of its significant subsidiaries is being conducted in compliance, in all material respects, with all applicable laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, decrees and orders of any Governmental Entity, and all material notices, reports, documents and other information required to be filed thereunder within the last three (3) years were properly filed and were in compliance in all material respects with such laws.

3.6.2 Except as disclosed in the PSC SEC Documents, PSC and each of its significant subsidiaries has all material Licenses which are necessary for it to own or lease, as the case may be, and operate its properties and assets and to conduct its business as now conducted. The business of PSC and each of its significant subsidiaries has been and is being conducted in compliance in all material respects with all such Licenses. All such Licenses are in full force and effect, and there are no material restrictions or limitations contained within the Licenses which would prevent PSC from operating as it does presently, and there is no proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of PSC, threatened which would reasonably be expected to lead to the revocation, amendment, failure to renew, limitation, suspension or restriction of any such License.

26

3.6.3 Each subsidiary of PSC that has been or is required to do so has filed all forms, reports, statements and other documents required by law to be filed by it with the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission, and such forms, reports, statements and other documents, complied in all material respects with the statutory and regulatory requirements applicable thereto.

3.7 Litigation. Except as set forth in the PSC SEC Documents, there is no suit, claim, action, proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of PSC, threatened against or affecting PSC or any of its subsidiaries which, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or to materially and adversely affect PSC's ability to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. Neither PSC nor any its subsidiaries is subject to any outstanding order, writ, injunction or decree which, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect Except as set forth in the PSC SEC Documents or Section 3.7 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, none of PSC or PSC's subsidiaries whose rates or services are subject to regulation by a Governmental Entity (i) has rates which have been or are being collected subject to refund, pending final resolution of any proceeding pending before a Governmental Entity or an appearance before the courts, or (ii) is a party to any proceeding before the Governmental Entity or on appeal from any order of the Governmental Entity.

3.8 Brokers. This Agreement does not give rise to any valid claim by any person against PSC or any of its subsidiaries for a finder's fee, brokerage commission or similar payment, except for Salomon Smith Barney, which represented PSC, and whose fees and expenses shall be paid by PSC.

3.9 Fairness Opinion. PSC has received an opinion of Salomon Smith Barney, dated June 26, 1998, that as of that date the terms of the Merger are fair to PSC from a financial point of view.

 $3.10~{\rm Taxes.}$  Except as disclosed in Section 3.10 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule and except for payments required to be made pursuant to Article 4 hereof:

3.10.1 PSC and each of its subsidiaries has duly filed all tax returns and reports required to be filed by it or requests for extensions to file such returns or reports have been timely filed, granted and have not expired. All tax returns filed by PSC and each of its subsidiaries are complete and accurate in all material respects. PSC and each of its subsidiaries has paid (or PSC has paid on the subsidiaries' behalf) all taxes due on such returns, and the most recent financial statements contained in the PSC SEC Documents and all PSC SEC Documents filed prior to the Closing Date reflect an adequate reserve for all taxes payable by PSC and its subsidiaries for all taxable periods and portions thereof accrued through the date of such financial statements.

3.10.2 No deficiencies for any taxes have been proposed, asserted or assessed against PSC or any of its subsidiaries that are not adequately reserved for, and no requests for waivers of the time to assess any such taxes have been granted or are pending. The federal income tax returns of PSC and each of its subsidiaries consolidated in such returns have been examined by and settled with the United States Internal Revenue Service, or the statute of limitations on assessment or collection of any federal income taxes due from PSC or any of its subsidiaries has expired, through such taxable years as are set forth in Section 3.10.2 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule.

27

3.10.3 As used in this Agreement, "taxes" shall include all federal, state, local and foreign income, property, premium, franchise, sales, excise, employment, payroll, withholding and other taxes, tariffs or governmental charges of any nature whatsoever and any interest, penalties and

3.10.4 Neither PSC nor any of its subsidiaries has made, or is obligated to make, in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or otherwise, any payments that will not be deductible because of the application of Section 280G or Section 162(m) of the Code.

3.10.5 Neither PSC nor any of its subsidiaries has made any election, filed any consent or entered into any agreement with respect to taxes that is not reflected on the federal income tax returns of PSC and its subsidiaries for the three (3) years ended December 31, 1997 (copies of which returns have been made available to Consumers for review prior to the date of this Agreement).

3.11 Regulation as a Utility. Certain subsidiaries of PSC are regulated as public utilities in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. Except as disclosed in Section 3.11 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, neither PSC nor any "subsidiary company" or "affiliate" (as such terms are defined in the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935, as amended (the "1935 Act")) of PSC is subject to regulation as a public utility or public service company (or similar designation) by any other state in the United States, by the United States or any agency or instrumentality of the United States or by any foreign country. PSC is not a holding company under the 1935 Act. Except as disclosed in Section 3.11 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, no assets of PSC or any of its subsidiaries or divisions have been disallowed in any ratemaking procedure before any Governmental Entity.

3.12 Insurance. Except as disclosed in Section 3.12 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, PSC and each of its subsidiaries is, and has been continuously since January 1, 1993, insured with financially responsible insurers in such amounts and against such risks and losses as are customary for companies engaged in the respective businesses conducted by PSC and its subsidiaries during such time period. Except as disclosed in Section 3.12 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, neither PSC nor any of its subsidiaries has received any notice of cancellation or termination with respect to any insurance policy. To the knowledge of PSC, there is no basis for any claim under any PSC directors and officers liability insurance policy. Except as disclosed in Section 3.12 of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, to the knowledge of PSC, (i) the reserves on the books of PSC and its subsidiaries in connection with existing claims under its liability insurance policies are adequate to cover PSC's deductible or self-insured retentions under such policies, and (ii) the reserves on the books of PSC and its subsidiaries in connection with existing claims related to PSC's discontinued operations are adequate to cover such claims. All insurance policies of PSC and its subsidiaries are valid and enforceable policies.

28

3.13 Voting Requirements. The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of each of the outstanding PSC Common Shares entitled to vote at the PSC Special Meeting, as defined in Section 4.2.2, with respect to the approval of the Merger are the only votes of the holders of any class or series of PSC's capital stock necessary to approve this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. This Agreement and the Merger shall have been approved and adopted by the sole shareholder of Acquisition.

3.14 Disclosure. Matters disclosed in any of the PSC SEC Documents, in any section of the PSC Disclosure Schedule, or in any section of this Article 3 shall be considered disclosed for all purposes under this Article 3.

3.15 Knowledge. For purposes of this Article 3, "to the knowledge of PSC" shall mean to the knowledge of the executive officers of PSC and each of its subsidiaries, after reasonable inquiry.

### ARTICLE 4

#### ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

4.1 Preparation of Form S-4.

4.1.1 Form S-4; Proxy Statement/Prospectus. As soon as practicable following the date of this Agreement, Consumers and PSC shall prepare and file with the SEC a preliminary proxy statement relating to the Consumers Special Meeting and PSC Special Meeting, and PSC shall prepare and file with the SEC the registration statement or Form S-4, in which such

preliminary proxy statement will be included as a preliminary prospectus (such proxy statement, together with the prospectus relating to the PSC Common Shares, in each case as amended or supplemented from time to time, is referred to herein as the "Proxy Statement/Prospectus"). PSC shall use its best efforts to have the Form S-4 declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as practicable after such filing. Consumers will use its best efforts to cause the Proxy Statement/Prospectus to be mailed to Consumers' shareholders as promptly as practicable after the Form S-4 is declared effective under the Securities Act. PSC shall also take any action (other than qualifying to do business in any jurisdiction in which it is not now so qualified) required to be taken under any applicable state securities laws in connection with the issuance of the PSC Common Shares in the Merger. Consumers shall furnish all information concerning Shares, and PSC shall furnish all information concerning PSC and Acquisition, as may be reasonably requested in connection with any such action.

4.1.2 Consumers Information. Consumers agrees that none of the information supplied or to be supplied by Consumers specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference in (i) the Form S-4 will, at the time the Form S-4 is filed with the SEC, at any time it is amended or supplemented and at the time it becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statement therein not misleading, and (ii) the Proxy Statement/Prospectus will, at the date it is first mailed to Consumers' shareholders and PSC's shareholders and at the time of the Consumers Special Meeting and the PSC Special Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. Consumers agrees that the Proxy Statement/Prospectus will comply in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, except with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based on information supplied by PSC specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus.

29

4.1.3 PSC Information. PSC agrees that none of the information supplied or to be supplied by PSC specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference in (i) the Form S-4 will, at the time the Form S-4 is filed with the SEC, at any time it is amended or supplemented and at the time it becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, and (ii) the Proxy Statement/Prospectus will, at the date it is first mailed to PSC's shareholders and Consumers' shareholders and at the time of the PSC Special Meeting and the Consumers' Special Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. PSC agrees that the Form S-4 will comply in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, and the Proxy Statement/Prospectus will comply in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, except with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based on information supplied by Consumers specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.

4.1.4 SEC Filings. Consumers and PSC shall cooperate with each other and provide to each other all information necessary in order to prepare the Form S-4, the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, and the other filings (collectively, the "SEC Transaction Filings") and shall provide promptly to the other Party any information that such Party may obtain that could necessitate amending any such document. Consumers and PSC will each notify the other promptly of the receipt of any comments from the SEC or its staff or any other appropriate government official and of any requests by the SEC or its staff or any other appropriate government official for amendments or supplements to any of the SEC Transaction Filings or for additional information and will supply the other Party with copies of all correspondence between Consumers or any of its representatives or PSC and any of its representatives, as the case may be, on the one hand, and the SEC or its staff or any other appropriate government official, on the other hand, with respect thereto. If at any time prior to the Effective Time, any event shall occur that should be set forth in an amendment of, or a supplement to, any of the SEC Transaction Filings, Consumers and PSC

agree promptly to prepare and file such amendment or supplement and to distribute such amendment or supplement as required by applicable law, including, in the case of an amendment or supplement to the Proxy Statement, mailing such supplement or amendment to Consumers' stockholders. PSC shall not be required to maintain the effectiveness of the Registration Statement for the purpose of resale by stockholders of Consumers who may be affiliates of Consumers or PSC pursuant to Rule 145 under the Securities Act. The information provided and to be provided by Consumers and PSC for use in SEC Transaction Filings shall at all times prior to the Effective Time be true and correct in all material respects and shall not omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make such information not false or misleading, and Consumers and PSC each agree to promptly correct any such information provided by it for use in the SEC Transaction Filings that shall have become false or misleading. The SEC Transaction Filings, when filed with the SEC or any appropriate government official, shall comply in all material respects with all applicable requirements of law.

30

# 4.2 Shareholders Meetings.

4.2.1 Consumers' Shareholders Meeting. Consumers will take all action necessary in accordance with applicable law and its Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws to convene a meeting of its shareholders (the "Consumers Special Meeting") to consider and vote upon the approval of the Merger. Subject to Section 4.7, Consumers will, through its Board of Directors, recommend to its shareholders approval of the Merger. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Consumers agrees that, subject to its right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 4.7, its obligations pursuant to the first sentence of Section 4.2 shall not be affected by (i) the commencement, public proposal, public disclosure or communication to Consumers of any Acquisition Proposal (as defined in Section 4.6), or (ii) the withdrawal or modification by the Board of Directors of Consumers of its approval or recommendation of this Agreement or the Merger. Subject to Section 4.7 hereof, Consumers will use its best efforts to obtain the favorable vote of its shareholders as soon as practicable after the date hereof.

4.2.2 PSC's Shareholders Meeting. PSC will take all action necessary in accordance with applicable law and its Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws to convene a meeting of its shareholders (the "PSC Special Meeting") to consider and vote upon the approval of the Merger and the increase in the authorized capital stock of PSC required by the Merger. PSC will, through its Board of Directors, recommend to its shareholders approval of both actions. In addition, this Agreement and the Merger shall have been approved and adopted by the sole shareholder of Acquisition.

4.3 Best Efforts. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions and other agreements set forth in this Agreement, each of the Parties agrees to use its best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions, and to do, or cause to be done, and to assist and cooperate with the other Parties in doing, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate and make effective, in the most expeditious manner practicable, the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

31

4.4 Access to Information; Confidentiality. Upon reasonable notice, Consumers shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, afford to PSC and to the officers, employees, accountants, counsel, financial advisors and other representatives of PSC, reasonable access during normal business hours during the period prior to the Effective Time to all of Consumers' executive officers, properties, books, contracts, commitments, personnel and records. Upon reasonable notice, PSC shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, afford to Consumers and to the officers, employees, accountants, counsel, financial advisors and other representatives of Consumers, reasonable access during normal business hours during the period prior to the Effective Time to all of PSC's executive officers, properties, books, contracts, commitments, personnel and records. During such period, Consumers and PSC shall furnish promptly to the other Party a copy of each Consumers SEC Document or PSC SEC Document, as the case may be, filed by it (including any separate subsidiary) as well as all correspondence or written communication with any securities rating agency or any Governmental Entity which relates to the transactions contemplated hereby or which is otherwise material to the financial condition or operations of

Consumers and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, or to PSC and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, as the case may be. During such period, Consumers and PSC shall each furnish to the other Party such other financial, operating and other data as may be reasonably required by the other Party in order to perform its investigation regarding the representations and warranties made by the other Party pursuant to this Agreement. Without limiting the foregoing, Consumers shall use its best efforts to furnish to PSC: (a) after the end of each month, any management financial reports (together with all accompanying documents) prepared with respect to such month; (b) all notices from any Governmental Entity with respect to any alleged deficiency or violation which would have a Material Adverse Effect on the financial condition or operations of any subsidiary; (c) all material filings with Governmental Entities made by any subsidiaries, (d) all material correspondence with, and any prepared summaries of meetings with, representatives of the IRS or other taxing authorities, (e) all material correspondence or communications with state Governmental Entity concerning any subsidiaries, (f) all correspondence or communications with any rating agency, and (g) copies of pleadings in all lawsuits in which the amount in controversy exceeds \$25,000. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Consumers fails to provide any document to PSC pursuant to this Section 4.4, and PSC notifies Consumers of such failure, then Consumers shall provide such document to PSC as soon as practicable thereafter, which shall cure any breach of this representation and warranty in connection therewith. Except as required by law, Consumers and PSC will hold, and will cause its respective directors, officers, partners, employees, accountants, counsel, financial advisors and other representatives and affiliates to hold, any nonpublic information obtained from the other Party in confidence to the extent required by, and in accordance with, the provisions of the Agreement dated April 17, 1998, between Consumers and PSC (the "Consumers Confidentiality Agreement") and the Agreement dated June 15, 1998, between PSC and Consumers (the "PSC Confidentiality Agreement").

32

4.5 Public Announcements. PSC and Consumers will consult with each other before issuing, and shall provide each other with a reasonable opportunity to review and comment upon, any press release or public statement with respect to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, except to the extent disclosure prior to such consultation, review and comment may be required by applicable law, court process or obligations pursuant to any listing agreement with any national securities exchange.

## 4.6 Acquisition Proposals.

4.6.1 Consumers shall not, nor shall it authorize or permit any officer, director or employee of, or any investment banker, attorney, or other advisor or representative of, Consumers or any of its subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, (i) solicit, initiate or encourage the submission of any Acquisition Proposal (as defined below) or (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Acquisition Proposal; provided, however, that if, at any time prior to receipt of the approval of the Merger by the holders of the Consumers Common Shares (the "Consumers Applicable Period"), the Board of Directors of Consumers determines in good faith, after consultation with outside counsel, that it is necessary to do so in order to comply with its fiduciary duties to Consumers' shareholders under applicable law, Consumers may, in response to a Superior Proposal (as defined in Section 4.7.1) which was not solicited by it or which did not otherwise result from a breach of this Section 4.6, and subject to providing prior written notice of its decision to take such action to PSC (the "Consumers Notice") and compliance with Section 4.6.2 (a) furnish information with respect to Consumers and its subsidiaries to any person making a Superior Proposal pursuant to a customary confidentiality agreement (as determined by Consumers after consultation with its outside counsel) and (b) participate in discussions or negotiations regarding such Superior Proposal. For purposes of this Agreement, "Acquisition Proposal" means any inquiry, proposal or offer from any person relating to any direct or indirect acquisition or purchase of a business (a "Material Business") that constitutes 15% or more of the net revenues, net income or the assets (including equity securities) of Consumers and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or 15% or more of any class of voting securities of Consumers or any of its subsidiaries owning, operating or controlling a Material Business, any tender offer or exchange offer that if consummated would result in any person beneficially owning 15% or more of any class of voting securities of Consumers or any such subsidiary, or any merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar

transaction involving Consumers or any such subsidiary, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

4.6.2 In addition to the obligations of Consumers set forth in Section 4.6.1, Consumers shall promptly advise PSC orally and in writing of any request for information or of any Acquisition Proposal, the material terms and conditions of such request or Acquisition Proposal and the identity of the person making such request or Acquisition Proposal. Consumers shall keep PSC reasonably informed of the status and details (including amendments or proposed amendments) of any such request or Acquisition Proposal.

33

### 4.7 Superior Proposals.

4.7.1 Except as expressly permitted by this Section 4.7, neither the Board of Directors of Consumers nor any committee thereof shall (i) withdraw or modify, or propose publicly to withdraw or modify, in a manner adverse to PSC, the approval or recommendation by such Board of Directors or such committee of the Merger or this Agreement, (ii) approve or recommend, or propose publicly to approve or recommend, any Acquisition Proposal, or (iii) cause Consumers to enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle, acquisition agreement or other similar agreement (each, an "Acquisition Agreement") related to any Acquisition Proposal. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that during the Consumers Applicable Period the Board of Directors of Consumers determines in good faith that there is a substantial probability that the adoption of this Agreement by holders of Consumers Common Stock will not be obtained due to the existence of a Superior Proposal, the Board of Directors of Consumers may (subject to payment of the termination fee pursuant to Section 7.2.4) terminate this Agreement, but only at a time that is during the Consumers Applicable Period and is after the fifth business day following PSC's receipt of written notice advising PSC that the Board of Directors of Consumers is prepared to accept a Superior Proposal, specifying the material terms and conditions of such Superior Proposal and identifying the person making such Superior Proposal; provided, that concurrently with such termination, the Board of Directors shall cause Consumers to enter into an Acquisition Agreement with respect to such Superior Proposal. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Superior Proposal" means any proposal made by a third party to acquire, directly or indirectly, including pursuant to a tender offer, exchange offer, merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction, for consideration consisting of cash and/or securities, more than 50% of the combined voting power of the shares of Consumers Common Stock then outstanding or all or substantially all the assets of Consumers which the Board of Directors of Consumers determines in its good faith judgment (based on the written advice of a financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation) to be, taking into account all legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of the proposal and the third party making such proposal, (a) reasonably capable of being completed, and (b) more favorable to Consumers' shareholders from a financial point of view and from a strategic point of view than the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

4.7.2 Nothing contained in this Section 4.7 shall prohibit Consumers from taking and disclosing to its shareholders a position contemplated by Rule 14e-2(a) promulgated under the Exchange Act or from making any disclosure to Consumers' shareholders if, in the good faith judgment of the Board of Directors of Consumers, after consultation with outside counsel, failure so to disclose would be inconsistent with its obligations under applicable law; provided, however, that, subject to Section 4.7.1, neither Consumers nor its Board of Directors nor any committee thereof shall withdraw or modify, or propose publicly to withdraw or modify, its position with respect to this Agreement or the Merger or approve or recommend, or propose publicly to approve or recommend, an Acquisition Proposal.

4.8 Filings; Other Action. As promptly as practicable, (i) Consumers and PSC shall make all filings and submissions under the HSR Act and shall equally contribute to the required filing fee, and (ii) Consumers and PSC shall cooperate in all reasonable respects with each other in (a) determining if other filings are required to be made prior to the Effective Time with, or if other material consents, approvals, permits, notices or authorizations are required to be obtained prior to the Effective Time from any Governmental Entity in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and (b) timely making all such filings and timely seeking all such consents, approvals, permits, notices or authorizations. In connection with the foregoing, Consumers will provide PSC, and PSC will provide Consumers, with copies of correspondence, filings or communications (or memoranda setting forth the substance thereof) between such party or any of its representatives, on the one hand, and any Governmental Entity or members of their respective staffs, on the other hand, with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby. Each of PSC and Consumers acknowledge that certain actions may be necessary with respect to the foregoing in making notifications and obtaining clearances, consents, approvals, waivers or similar third party actions which are material to the consummation of the transaction as is reasonably necessary to complete such notifications and obtain such clearances, approvals, waivers or third party actions.

34

4.9 Stock Exchange Listing. PSC shall use its best efforts to cause the PSC Common Shares to be issued in the Merger to be approved for listing on the NYSE subject to official notice of issuance, prior to the Closing Date.

4.10 Affiliates and Certain Shareholders. Prior to the Closing Date, Consumers shall deliver to PSC a letter identifying all persons who it believes to be, at the time the Merger is submitted for approval to the shareholders of Consumers, "affiliates" of Consumers for purposes of Rule 145 under the Securities Act. Consumers shall use its best efforts to cause each such person to deliver to PSC on or prior to the Closing Date a written agreement in connection with restrictions on affiliates under Rule 145, in substantially the form attached as Exhibit C, which is attached hereto and made a part hereof. PSC shall not be required to maintain the effectiveness of the Form S-4 or any other registration statement under the Securities Act for the purposes of resale of PSC Common Shares by such affiliates, and the certificates representing PSC Common Shares received by such affiliates in the Merger shall bear a customary legend regarding applicable Securities Act restrictions and the provisions of this Section 4.10. Consumers shall use its best efforts to obtain from each of the beneficial owners (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 and Rule 13d-5 of the Exchange Act) of five percent (5%) or more of Consumers Common Shares such representation letters addressed to PSC and Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon as such law firm shall require in connection with the delivery of its tax opinion pursuant to Section 6.3.3.

### 4.11 Employee Matters.

4.11.1. PSC shall, or shall cause Acquisition to, for at least one (1) year after the Effective Time, provide or cause to be provided to employees of Consumers and its subsidiaries, including former employees and family members of employees, compensation and benefit plans that are no less favorable than the Consumers Benefit Plans; provided, however, that with respect to employees who are subject to collective bargaining, all benefits shall be provided in accordance with the applicable collective bargaining agreement. PSC shall, and shall cause Acquisition to, honor, pursuant to their terms, all employee benefit obligations to current and former employees under the Consumers Benefit Plans.

4.11.2 Following the Effective Time, PSC shall, and shall cause Acquisition to honor all the obligations of Consumers and its subsidiaries under the Severance Plan, Executive Severance Plan, Subsidiary Executive Severance Plans, Supplemental Employee Retirement Plan and Director Deferred Compensation Plans which have been disclosed to PSC, in accordance with their terms, as of the date hereof.

35

4.11.3 Consumers may, at its discretion, establish a program of stay-on bonuses for senior management of Consumers and its subsidiaries pursuant to which Consumers may pay such bonuses up to a total aggregate amount of \$255,000 for all such bonuses to such individuals and in such individual amounts as determined by the Board of Directors of Consumers.

4.12 Representation on PSC Board. The Board of Directors of PSC shall use its best efforts to increase the authorized number of directors as of the Effective Time so as to permit the appointment of four (4) directors of Consumers, as mutually determined by PSC and Consumers, to serve as directors of PSC, one to serve until the year 1999 PSC annual meeting, one to serve until the year 2000 PSC annual meeting, and two to serve until the year 2001 PSC annual meeting or until their respective earlier deaths, resignations or removals in accordance with PSC's Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws. PSC shall include the one individual who will serve until the year 1999 PSC annual meeting on the list of nominees for directors presented by the Board of Directors of PSC and for which said Board shall solicit proxies at the first annual meeting at which his appointed term expires. PSC shall consider including the one individual who will serve until the year 2000 PSC Annual Meeting and the two individuals who will serve until the year 2001 PSC Annual Meeting on the list of nominees for directors presented by the Board of Directors of PSC and shall solicit proxies at the first annual meeting at who will serve until the year 2001 PSC Annual Meeting and the two individuals who will serve until the year 2001 PSC Annual Meeting on the list of nominees for directors presented by the Board of Directors of PSC and for which said Board shall solicit proxies at the first annual meeting at which their appointed terms expire.

4.13 Termination of Consumers' DRIP. Consumers shall have terminated its DRIP on or immediately before the Closing Date.

4.14 Federal Income Tax Treatment. Consumers and PSC shall use their reasonable best efforts to ensure that the Merger constitutes a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1) of the Code and that shareholders of Consumers will not be subject to federal income tax on the receipt of PSC Common Shares in exchange for Consumers Common Shares pursuant to the Merger.

4.15 Takeover Statute. If any state takeover statute shall become applicable to the transactions contemplated hereby, Consumers and PSC and the members of their respective Boards of Directors shall grant such approvals and take such actions as are reasonably necessary so that the transactions contemplated hereby may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated hereby and otherwise act to eliminate or minimize the effects of such statute or regulation on the transactions contemplated hereby.

# 4.16 Continuance of Existing Indemnification Rights

4.16.1 For six (6) years after the Effective Time, PSC shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless any person who is now or has been at any time prior to the date hereof, or who becomes prior to the Effective Time, a director or officer of Consumers (an "Indemnified Person") against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees and expenses), judgments, fines, losses and amounts paid in settlement in connection with any actual or threatened action, suit, claim, proceeding or investigation (each, a "Claim") to the extent that any such Claim is based on, or arises out of: (i) the fact that such Indemnified Person is or was a director or officer of Consumers or one of Consumers' subsidiaries is or was serving at the request of Consumers as a director, officer, employee, or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture trust or other enterprise or one of Consumers' subsidiaries; or (ii) the Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated hereby, in each case, to the extent that any such Claim pertains to any matter or fact arising, existing or occurring prior to or at the Effective Time, regardless of whether such Claim is asserted or claimed prior to, at or after the Effective Time, to the full extent permitted under the MBCA, Consumers' Articles of Incorporation or By-Laws or any indemnification agreement in effect at the date hereof, including provisions relating to advancement of expenses incurred in the defense of any such Claim. Without limiting the generality of the preceding sentence, in the event any Indemnified Person becomes involved in any Claim, after the Effective Time, PSC shall periodically advance to such Indemnified Person its reasonable legal and other expenses (including the cost of any investigation and preparation incurred in connection therewith), subject to the providing by such Indemnified Person of an undertaking to reimburse all amounts so advanced in the event of a final non-appealable determination by a court of competent jurisdiction that such Indemnified Person is not entitled thereto.

36

4.16.2 PSC and Consumers agree that all rights to indemnification, and all limitations with respect thereto, existing in favor of any Indemnified Person, as provided in Consumers' Articles of Incorporation, or By-Laws and any indemnification agreement in effect at the date hereof, shall survive the Merger and shall continue in full force and effect, without any amendment thereto, for a period of six (6) years from the Effective Time, to the extent such rights and limitations are consistent with the MBCA; provided, however, that in the event any Claim is asserted or made within such six (6) year period, all such rights, liabilities and limitations in respect of any such Claim shall continue until disposition thereof; provided further, that any determination required to be made with respect to whether an Indemnified Person's conduct complies with the standards set forth under the MBCA, Consumers' Articles of Incorporation, or By-Laws or any such agreement, as the case may be, shall be made by independent legal counsel selected by such Indemnified Person and reasonably acceptable to PSC and provided further, that nothing in this Section 4.16 shall impair any rights or obligations of any current or former director or officer of Consumers.

4.16.3 PSC shall, in its sole discretion, either maintain Consumers' existing directors' and officers' liability insurance policy ("D&O Insurance") or substitute for D&O Insurance such policies of substantially similar coverage and amounts containing terms no less advantageous to such former directors or officers; provided further, that if the existing D&O Insurance expires or is canceled within six (6) years from the Effective Time, PSC shall use its best efforts to obtain substantially similar D&O Insurance; and provided further, that PSC shall not be required to pay an annual premium for D&O Insurance in excess of 200% of the last annual premium paid prior to the date hereof, but in such case shall purchase as much coverage as possible for such amount. If PSC provides a substitute insurance policy for the D&O Insurance, Consumers shall use its best efforts to cause each director and officer of Consumers to complete any application required by the insurance company providing such insurance.

37

4.16.4 The provisions of this Section 4.16 are intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, each Indemnified Person, his or her heirs and personal representatives.

4.17 Consulting Agreements Consumers may, at its discretion, enter into consulting agreements with such employees following their termination of employment as authorized by the Board of Directors of Consumers to provide advice and assistance in connection with the Merger and matters that may arise after the completion of the Merger, provided that the aggregate amount paid or payable under such consulting agreements shall not exceed \$300,000.

## ARTICLE 5

#### COVENANTS RELATING TO CONDUCT OF BUSINESS PRIOR TO MERGER

5.1 Conduct of Business by Consumers. Except as contemplated by this Agreement or as set forth in Section 5.1 of the Disclosure Schedule, during the period from June 27, 1998 to the Effective Time, Consumers has and shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, act and carry on their respective businesses in the ordinary course of business and, to the extent consistent therewith, use best efforts to preserve intact their current business organizations, keep in full force and effect their Licenses, keep available the services of their current key officers, employees, agents and field representatives, and preserve the goodwill of regulators or those engaged in material business relationships with them. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, during the period from June 27, 1998 to the Effective Time, Consumers has not and shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, without the prior written consent of PSC:

5.1.1 adopt or propose any change to its Articles of Incorporation or By-Laws;

5.1.2 (i) declare, set aside or pay any dividends on, or make any other distributions with respect to, any of Consumers' outstanding capital stock (other than dividends required to be paid on the Consumers Preferred Shares in accordance with the respective terms thereof, regular quarterly dividends on Consumers Common Shares with usual record and payment dates during any fiscal year, not in excess of \$0.005 per quarter per share greater than the per share dividends for the corresponding quarter in the prior fiscal year), (ii) split, combine or reclassify any of its outstanding capital stock or issue or authorize the issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of, or in substitution for shares of its outstanding capital stock or (iii) purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of capital stock or other securities of Consumers, except for Consumers DRIP;

5.1.3 issue, sell, grant, pledge or otherwise encumber any shares of its capital stock, any other voting securities or any securities convertible into, or any rights, warrants or options to acquire, any such shares, voting securities or convertible securities or to issue shares or units under the LTIP, specifically excluding (i) the exercise of options outstanding on June 27, 1998 or (ii) the issuance of shares or units under Consumers' DRIP;

38

5.1.4 acquire any business or any corporation, partnership, joint venture, association or other business organization or division for a purchase price in any instance greater than \$500,000;

5.1.5 take any action that, if taken prior to the date of this Agreement, would have been required to be disclosed in Section 2.6 of the Disclosure Schedule or that would otherwise cause any of the representations and warranties contained in Article 2 not to be true and correct in all material respects;

5.1.6 sell, mortgage or otherwise encumber or subject to any lien or otherwise dispose of any of its properties or assets that are material to Consumers and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, except in the ordinary course of business;

5.1.7 (i) except for borrowings in the ordinary course of business under existing credit facilities, incur any indebtedness for borrowed money or guarantee any such indebtedness of another person, other than indebtedness owing to or guaranties of indebtedness owing to Consumers or any direct or indirect subsidiary of Consumers or (ii) make any loans or advances other than routine advances in the ordinary course of business to employees;

5.1.8 make any tax election or settle or compromise any income tax liability;

5.1.9 except in the ordinary course of business, modify, amend or terminate, or waive, release or assign any material rights or claims under any material agreement, license or similar instrument to which Consumers or any of its subsidiaries is a party;

 $$\ensuremath{5.1.10}$  authorize any of, or commit or agree to take any of, the foregoing actions; or

5.1.11 make or incur any obligations for capital expenditures for or on behalf of Consumers or its subsidiaries in excess of \$25,000,000 for calendar year 1998, \$26,000,000 for calendar year 1999, or \$23,000,000 for calendar year 2000; or

5.1.12 increase the salary or compensation or benefits of any director, officer or employee other than in accordance with past practice, or in accordance with a program of stay-on bonuses for employees at Consumers' headquarters in Portland, Maine; or

5.1.13. increase the number of Directors on Consumers' Board to more than eight (8).

5.2 Management of Consumers and its Subsidiaries. Consumers shall, from the date of this Agreement through the Effective Time, cause its management and that of its subsidiaries to consult on a regular basis and in good faith with the executive officers and representatives of PSC concerning the management of Consumers and its subsidiaries. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the business and affairs of Consumers shall continue to be managed by Consumers' directors and officers until the Effective Time.

39

5.3 Conduct of Business by PSC. Except as contemplated by this Agreement or as set forth in Section 5.3 of the Disclosure Schedule, during the period from June 27, 1998 to the Effective Time, PSC has and shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, act and carry on their respective businesses in the ordinary course of business and, to the extent consistent therewith, use best efforts to preserve intact their current business organizations, keep available the services of their current key officers and employees and preserve the goodwill of those engaged in material business relationships with them. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, during the period from June 27, 1998 to the Effective Time, PSC has not and shall not and shall not permit any of its significant subsidiaries to, without the prior written consent of Consumers:

5.3.1 adopt or propose any change to its Articles of Incorporation or By-Laws, except as otherwise contemplated by this Agreement;

5.3.2 issue, sell, grant, pledge or otherwise encumber any shares of its capital stock, any other voting securities or any securities convertible into, or any rights, warrants or options to acquire, any such shares, voting securities or convertible securities, in each case if any such action could reasonably be expected to (i) delay materially the date of mailing of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, or (ii) if it were to occur after such date of mailing, require an amendment of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus;

5.3.3 acquire any business or any corporation, partnership, joint venture, association or other business organization or division thereof, in each case if any such action could reasonably be expected to (i) delay materially the date of mailing of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, or (ii) if it were to occur after such date of mailing, require an amendment of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus; or

 $$\ensuremath{\text{5.3.4}}$  authorize any of, or commit or agree to take any of, the foregoing actions.

5.4 Other Actions. Consumers and PSC shall not, and shall not permit any of their respective subsidiaries to, take any action that would, or that could reasonably be expected to, result in (i) any of the representations and warranties of such party set forth in this Agreement becoming untrue in any material respect, or (ii) any of the conditions of the Merger set forth in Article 6 not being satisfied.

5.5 Pooling of Interests Accounting Treatment. Consumers and PSC shall use their best efforts to preserve the "pooling of interests" accounting treatment for the Merger.

5.6 Termination of Long Term Incentive Plan. Consumers' Board of Directors shall terminate the Consumers Senior Management Long Term Incentive Plan ("LTIP") as of the date hereof.

40

### ARTICLE 6

## CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

6.1 Conditions to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger. The respective obligation of each Party to effect the Merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver on or prior to the Closing Date of the following conditions:

6.1.1 Consumers Shareholder Approval. This Agreement and the Merger shall require: (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding Consumers Common Shares entitled to vote at the Consumers Special Meeting; and (ii) the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding Consumers Preferred Shares entitled to vote at the Consumers Special Meeting (collectively "Consumers Shareholder Approval").

6.1.2 PSC Shareholder Approval. This Agreement, the Merger, and the increase in the authorized capital stock of PSC required to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall have been approved and adopted by an affirmative vote of the holders of the requisite number of shares present, in person or by proxy, and entitled to vote on the Merger at the PSC Special Meeting. This Agreement and the Merger shall have been approved and adopted by the sole shareholder of Acquisition.

6.1.3 Governmental and Regulatory Consents. Consumers and PSC shall have made all such filings, and obtained such permits, authorizations, consents, or approvals required by any Governmental Entity to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby; (collectively, the "Governmental Consents") and such Governmental Consents have become Final Orders (as hereinafter defined); provided, however, that such Governmental Consents shall impose no conditions that, in the reasonable opinion of Consumers and PSC, would be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect after giving effect to the consummation of the Merger. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Final Order" shall mean action by the relevant Governmental Entity that has not been reversed, stayed, enjoined, set aside, annulled or suspended, with respect to which all periods for appeal or reconsideration thereof, and any waiting period prescribed by law before the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement has expired, and as to which all conditions to the consummation of such transactions prescribed by law, regulation or order have been satisfied.

 $\,$  6.1.4 HSR Act. The waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the Merger under the HSR Act shall have been terminated or shall have otherwise expired.

6.1.5 No Injunctions or Restraints. No temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other legal restraint or prohibition preventing the consummation of the Merger shall be in effect; provided, however, that the Party invoking this condition shall use its best efforts to have any such order or injunction vacated.

41

6.1.6 NYSE Listing. The PSC Common Shares issuable to Consumers' shareholders pursuant to this Agreement shall have been approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance.

 $6.1.7\ {\rm Form}\ {\rm S-4}.$  The Form S-4 shall have become effective under the Securities Act and shall not be the subject of any stop order or proceedings seeking a stop order.

 $\,$  6.2 Conditions to Obligations of PSC and Acquisition. The obligations of PSC and Acquisition to effect the Merger are further subject to the following conditions:

6.2.1 Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of Consumers contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects on the date hereof and (except to the extent specifically given as of an earlier date) on and as of the Closing Date as though made on the Closing Date, and Consumers shall have delivered to PSC a certificate dated as of the Closing Date signed by an executive officer to the effect set forth in this Section 6.2.1.

6.2.2 Performance of Obligations of Consumers. Consumers shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date, and Consumers shall have delivered to PSC a certificate dated as of the Closing Date signed by an executive officer to the effect set forth in this Section 6.2.2.

6.2.3 Opinion of Counsel. PSC shall have received an opinion dated the Closing Date of Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon, counsel to Consumers, in substantially the form attached as Exhibit D, which is attached hereto and made a part hereof.

6.2.4 Satisfactory Completion of Due Diligence. PSC shall have received the continuing access to the records and information concerning Consumers and the assistance of its employees, agents and representatives reasonably needed in order to complete PSC's due diligence review of Consumers and shall have completed such review on or before September 1, 1998, without identifying any facts or circumstances not previously disclosed in the Consumers SEC Documents or Disclosure Schedule that would have a Material Adverse Effect on Consumers in excess of \$2,000,000 in the aggregate.

6.2.5 Pooling-of-Interests. The Merger shall, as of the date of the Closing, meet the requirements for pooling-of-interests accounting treatment under generally accepted accounted principles and under the accounting rules of the SEC.

6.2.6 Releases Consumers shall have obtained legally effective releases from all participants in the LTIP of any and all claims for payments or benefits from the LTIP or arising from the termination of the LTIP.

6.3 Conditions to Obligations of Consumers. The obligation of Consumers to effect the Merger is further subject to the following conditions:

6.3.1 Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of PSC and Acquisition contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects on the date hereof and (except to the extent specifically given as of an earlier date) on and as of the Closing Date as though made on the Closing Date, and PSC and Acquisition shall have delivered to Consumers a certificate dated as of the Closing Date, signed by an executive officer of each of them and to the effect set forth in this Section 6.3.1.

6.3.2 Performance of Obligations of PSC and Acquisition. Each of PSC and Acquisition shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date, and PSC and Acquisition shall have delivered to Consumers a certificate dated as of the Closing Date, signed by an executive officer of each of them and to the effect set forth in this section 6.3.2

6.3.3 Tax Opinion. Consumers shall have received an opinion dated the Closing Date of Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon, counsel to Consumers, to the effect that for federal income tax purposes the Merger will constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1) of the Code and that shareholders of Consumers will not be subject to federal income tax on the receipt of PSC Common Shares in exchange for Consumers Common Shares pursuant to the Merger. In rendering such opinion, Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon shall be entitled to receive and may rely on representations contained in certificates of PSC and Consumers and representation letters of certain shareholders of Consumers.

6.3.4 Opinion of Counsel. Consumers shall have received an opinion dated the Closing Date of Reed Smith Shaw & McClay LLP, counsel to PSC, in substantially the form attached as Exhibit E, which is attached hereto and made a part hereof.

6.3.5 Satisfactory Completion of Due Diligence. Consumers shall have received the continuing access to the records and information concerning PSC and the assistance of its employees, agents and representatives reasonably needed in order to complete Consumers' due diligence review of PSC and shall have completed such review on or before September 1, 1998, without identifying any facts or circumstances not previously disclosed in the PSC SEC Documents or PSC Disclosure Schedule that would have a Material Adverse Effect on PSC in excess of \$2,000,000 in the aggregate.

#### ARTICLE 7

## TERMINATION, AMENDMENT AND WAIVER

7.1 Termination. This Agreement may be terminated and abandoned at any time prior to the Effective Time:

7.1.1 by mutual written consent of PSC and Consumers;

7.1.2 by either PSC or Consumers:

43

(i) if, upon a vote at a duly held ConsumersSpecial Meeting, this Agreement and the Merger shall fail to receive the requisite vote for approval and adoption by the shareholders of Consumers;

(ii) if, upon a vote at a duly held PSC Special Meeting, any required increase in the authorized common stock of PSC and this Agreement and the Merger shall fail to receive the requisite vote for approval and adoption by the shareholders of PSC;

(iii) if the Merger shall not have been consummated on or before July 1, 1999 (the "Termination Date"), unless the failure to consummate the Merger is the result of a willful and material breach of this Agreement by the Party seeking to terminate this Agreement; provided that the Termination Date shall automatically be extended for up to six (6) months if, on July 1, 1999: (a) any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.1.3 has not been satisfied or waived, (b) all of the other conditions to the consummation of the Merger set forth in Article 6 have been satisfied or waived or can readily be satisfied, and (c) any Governmental Consent that has not yet been obtained is being pursued diligently and in good faith;

(iv) if any Governmental Entity shall have issued an order, decree or ruling or taken any other action permanently enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting the Merger and such order, decree, ruling or other action shall have become final and nonappealable; or

 $(\nu)$  if the Board of Directors of Consumers shall have exercised its rights set forth in Section 4.7 of this Agreement; or

7.1.3 by Consumers upon a material breach of any representation or warranty of PSC or if PSC fails to comply in any material respect with any of its covenants or agreements, or if any representation or warranty of PSC shall be or become untrue in any material respect, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Sections 6.3.1 and 6.3.2 would be incapable of being satisfied by the Closing Date, provided that a willful breach shall be deemed to cause such conditions to be incapable of being satisfied by such date; or

7.1.4 by PSC upon a material breach of any representation or warranty of Consumers or if Consumers fails to comply in any material respect with any of its covenants or agreements, or if any representation or warranty of Consumers shall be or become untrue in any material respect, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Sections 6.2.1 and 6.2.2 would be incapable of being satisfied by the Closing Date, provided that a willful breach shall be deemed to cause such conditions to be incapable of being satisfied by such date; or

7.1.5 by Consumers, if: (i) the product of the Calculation Price (as that term is defined in Exhibit A) and 1.459 is less than \$28.000; (ii) the Adjustment Election Period (as that term is defined in Exhibit A) has expired and PSC has not made an Adjustment Election (as that term is defined in Exhibit A); and (iii) the Board of Directors of Consumers determines at any time during the three (3) business day period commencing on the expiration of the Adjustment Election Period (the "Consumers Evaluation Period"), that it elects to exercise its termination right pursuant to this Section 7.1.5. Consumers shall give prompt written notice of its intention to terminate (the "Termination Notice"), which termination shall be effective at the close of business on the final day of the Consumers Evaluation Period (which termination may be withdrawn at any time prior to the effectiveness of the termination).

44

# 7.2 Effect of Termination.

7.2.1 In the event of termination of this Agreement by either Consumers or PSC as provided in Section 7.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become void and have no effect, without any liability or obligation on the part of PSC or Consumers, other than Section 7.2, Section 10.2, and the last sentence of Section 4.4.

7.2.2 In the event of termination of this Agreement by PSC pursuant to Section 7.1.4, Consumers shall pay PSC \$1,250,000 in cash, as liquidated damages, within sixty (60) calendar days of such termination, provided that PSC shall not be in material breach of its obligations under this Agreement. Such damages, if payable, shall be paid only once.

7.2.3 In the event of termination of this Agreement by Consumers pursuant to Section 7.1.3, PSC shall pay Consumers \$1,250,000 in cash, as liquidated damages, within sixty (60) calendar days of such termination, provided that Consumers shall not be in material breach of its obligations under this Agreement. Such damages, if payable, shall be paid only once.

7.2.4 In the event of termination of this Agreement by either PSC or Consumers pursuant to Section 7.1.2(v), or in the event of termination of this Agreement by PSC or Consumers pursuant to Section 7.1.2(i) if at the time of the Consumers Special Meeting there was an Acquisition Proposal as defined in

Section 4.6 and within twelve (12) months after the Consumers Special Meeting a transaction is agreed to with the person or entity that made such Acquisition Proposal, and such transaction is subsequently consummated, Consumers shall pay PSC \$9,000,000 in cash, as a termination fee and not as a penalty, within sixty (60) calendar days of such termination or consummation, whichever is later, provided that PSC shall not be in material breach of its obligations under this Agreement.

7.2.5 In the event of termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1.5, there shall be no termination fee due or payable to either Consumers or PSC.

7.2.6 The payments provided in Sections 7.2.2, 7.2.3 and 7.2.4 shall be the Parties' sole and exclusive remedies hereunder for the termination of this Agreement under the circumstances in which such payments are paid (regardless of any breach of this Agreement), and upon such delivery of such payment to PSC or Consumers, as the case may be, no person shall have any further claim or rights against Consumers, PSC or Acquisition under this Agreement.

7.3 Amendment. Subject to the applicable provisions of the Pennsylvania Code, at any time prior to the Effective Time, the Parties hereto may modify or amend this Agreement, by written agreement executed and delivered by duly authorized officers of the respective Parties; provided, however, that after approval of the Merger by the shareholders of Consumers, no amendment shall be made which reduces the Merger Consideration payable in the Merger or adversely affects the rights of Consumers' shareholders hereunder without the approval of such shareholders. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each of the Parties.

45

7.4 Extension; Waiver. At any time prior to the Effective Time, the Parties may (i) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other Parties, (ii) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties of the other Parties contained in this Agreement or in any document delivered pursuant to this Agreement, or (iii) subject to Section 7.3, waive compliance with any of the agreements or conditions of the other parties contained in this Agreement. Any agreement on the part of a Party to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in an instrument in writing signed on behalf of such Party. The failure of any Party to this Agreement to assert any of its rights under this Agreement or otherwise shall not constitute a waiver of such rights.

7.5 Procedure for Termination, Amendment, Extension or Waiver. A termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1, an amendment of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.3 or an extension or waiver pursuant to Section 7.4 shall, in order to be effective, require in the case of PSC or Consumers, action by its Board of Directors.

### ARTICLE 8

## SURVIVAL OF PROVISIONS

8.1 Survival. The representations and warranties respectively required to be made by Consumers and PSC and Acquisition in this Agreement, or in any certificate, respectively, delivered by Consumers or PSC and Acquisition pursuant to Section 6.2 or Section 6.3 hereof, will terminate upon the Closing and be of no further force or effect.

# ARTICLE 9

## NOTICES

9.1 Notices. Any notice or communication given pursuant to this Agreement must be in writing and will be deemed to have been duly given if mailed (by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested), transmitted by facsimile, or delivered by courier, as follows:

If to Consumers, to:

Consumers Water Company Three Canal Plaza P.O. Box 599 Portland, Maine 04112-0599 Attention: Peter L. Haynes, President and CEO Telephone: (207) 828-5913 Facsimile: (207) 761-7903

```
46
```

with a copy to:

Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon 254 Commercial Street P. O. Box 9781 Portland, Maine 04104-5081 Attention: Joseph L. Delafield, III, Esquire Telephone: (207) 772-1941 Facsimile: (207) 772-3627

If to PSC, to:

Philadelphia Suburban Corporation				
762 West Lancaster Avenue				
Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania 19010-3489				
Attention: Nicholas DeBenedictis,				
)				

If to Acquisition, to:

Consumers Acquisition Company
762 W. Lancaster Avenue
Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania 19010-3489
Attention: Nicholas DeBenedictis,
Chairman and President
Telephone: (610) 645-1114
Facsimile: (610) 645-1061

with copies to:

Reed Smith Shaw & McClay LLP 2500 One Liberty Place 1650 Market Street Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103 Attention: Peter J. Tucci, Esquire Telephone: (215) 851-8130 Facsimile: (215) 851-1420

All notices and other communications required or permitted under this Agreement that are addressed as provided in this Section 9.1 will, whether sent by mail, facsimile or courier, be deemed given upon the first business day after actual delivery to the Party to whom such notice or other communication is sent (as evidenced by the return receipt or shipping invoice signed by a representative of such Party or by facsimile confirmation). Any Party from time to time may change its address for the purpose of notices to that Party by giving a similar notice specifying a new address, but no such notice will be deemed to have been given until it is actually received by the Party sought to be charged with the contents thereof. For purposes of this Section 9.1, "business day" shall mean a day other than Saturday, Sunday or any day on which the principal commercial banks located in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania are authorized or obligated to close under the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.

47

### ARTICLE 10

#### MISCELLANEOUS

between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes, except as set forth in Section 4.4 with respect to the Confidentiality Agreement, all prior communications, agreements, understandings, representations and warranties, whether oral or written, between the parties hereto. There are no oral or written agreements, understandings, representations or warranties between the parties hereto with respect to the subject hereof other than those set forth in this Agreement.

10.2 Expenses. Consumers, PSC, and Acquisition each will pay its own costs and expenses incident to preparing for, entering into and carrying out this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, except that (i) the filing fee in respect of the notification and report under the HSR Act, and (ii) the expenses incurred in connection with the printing, mailing and distribution of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and the preparation and filing of the Form S-4 shall be borne equally by Consumers and PSC.

10.3 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original, but all of which will constitute one and the same instrument and shall become effective when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to the other parties.

10.4 No Third Party Beneficiary. Except as expressly provided herein, this Agreement is not intended and may not be construed to create any rights in any parties other than Consumers, PSC and Acquisition and their respective successors or assigns, and it is not the intention of the parties to confer third party beneficiary rights upon any other person.

10.5 Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania (without regard to the principles of conflicts of law).

48

10.6 Assignment; Binding Effect. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations under this Agreement shall be assigned, in whole or in part, by operation of law or otherwise by any of the parties without the prior written consent of the other parties, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, and any such assignment that is not consented to shall be null and void. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, this Agreement will be binding upon, inure to the benefit of, and be enforceable by the parties and their respective successors and assigns including but not limited to any entity that is a successor, by merger or otherwise, of PSC.

10.7 Headings, Gender, etc. The headings used in this Agreement have been inserted for convenience and do not constitute matter to be construed or interpreted in connection with this Agreement. Unless the context of this Agreement otherwise requires, (i) words of any gender are deemed to include the other gender; (ii) words using the singular or plural number also include the plural or singular number, respectively; (iii) the terms "hereof," "herein," "hereby," "hereto," and derivative or similar words refer to this entire Agreement; (iv) the terms "Article" or "Section" refer to the specified Article or Section of this Agreement; (v) all references to "dollars" or "\$" refer to currency of the United States of America; (vi) the term "person" shall include any natural person, corporation, limited liability company, general partnership, limited partnership, trust or other entity, enterprise, authority or business organization; and (vii) the term "or" is disjunctive but not necessarily exclusive.

10.8 Invalid Provisions. If any provision of this Agreement is held to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable under any present or future law, and if the rights or obligations of Consumers or PSC and Acquisition under this Agreement will not be materially and adversely affected thereby, (i) such provision will be fully severable; (ii) this Agreement will be construed and enforced as if such illegal, invalid or unenforceable provision had never comprised a part hereof; and (iii) the remaining provisions of this Agreement will remain in full force and effect and will not be affected by the illegal, invalid or unenforceable provision or by its severance herefrom.

10.9 Material Adverse Effect. As used in this Agreement, the term "Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on the business, results of operations, financial condition, or prospects of either Consumers or PSC and their subsidiaries, as the case may be, taken as a whole, provided, however, that Material Adverse Effect shall not be deemed to include (a) reasonable expenses incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, and (b) actions or omissions by either Consumers or PSC, or any of their subsidiaries, as the case may be, taken with the prior written consent of the other Party in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.

49

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the duly authorized officers of Consumers, PSC and Acquisition effective as of the date first written above.

PHILADELPHIA SUBURBAN CORPORATION

By:	Nicholas DeBenedictis
Name:	Nicholas DeBenedictis
Title:	Chairman, President and
	Chief Executive Officer

CONSUMERS ACQUISITION COMPANY

By:	Nicholas DeBenedictis
Name: Title:	Nicholas DeBenedictis Chairman and President

CONSUMERS WATER COMPANY

By:	Peter L. Haynes
Name:	Peter L. Haynes
Title:	President and Chief Executive Officer

50

EXHIBIT A

Exchange Ratio

\_\_\_\_\_

The "Exchange Ratio" shall be 1.459. If the Exchange Ratio is adjusted pursuant to this Exhibit A, then any references in this Agreement to the Exchange Ratio shall thereafter refer to the Exchange Ratio as adjusted.

Notwithstanding any other provisions in this Agreement, if the product of 1.459 and the Calculation Price (as defined below) exceeds \$32.000, then the Exchange Ratio shall equal the quotient determined by dividing \$32.000 by the Calculation Price (rounded to the nearest one-thousandth of a dollar).

If the product of 1.459 and the Calculation Price is less than \$28.000, then, during the three (3) business day period commencing on the Determination Date (the "Adjustment Election Period"), PSC shall have the option, but not the obligation, of adjusting the Exchange Ratio (an "Adjustment Election") to equal the quotient determined by dividing \$28.000 by the Calculation Price (rounded to the nearest one-thousandth of a dollar) by delivering written notice (the "Adjustment Election Notice") to Consumers within the Adjustment Election Period of its intention to so adjust the Exchange Ratio.

The Calculation Price is the volume weighted average (rounded to the nearest one-thousandth of a dollar) of the trading prices of PSC Common Stock on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"), as reported by Bloomberg Financial Markets (or such other source as the parties shall agree in writing), for each of the ten (10) consecutive trading days ending five (5) days before the Determination Date. The "Determination Date" is the date on which all the conditions to Closing (other than those conditions that by their terms cannot be satisfied until the Closing Date) set forth in Article 6 have been satisfied or waived.

#### \_\_\_\_\_

# EXHIBIT B

Articles of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation

\_\_\_\_\_

ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION-FOR PROFIT OF

Caribbean Acquisition Company

A TYPE OF CORPORATION INDICATED BELOW

Indicate type of domestic corporation:

х	Business-stock (15 Pa.C.S.ss.1306)	Management (15 Pa.C.S.ss.2702)
	Business-nonstock (15 Pa.C.S.ss.2102)	Professional (15 Pa.C.S.ss.2903)
	Business-statutory close (15 Pa.C.S.ss.2303)	Insurance (15 Pa.C.S.ss.3101)
	Cooperative (15 Pa.C. S. ss. 7102)	

DSCB:15-1306/2102/2303/2702/2903/3101/7102A (Rev 91)

In compliance with the requirements of the applicable provisions of 15 Pa.C.S. (relating to corporations and unincorporated associations) the undersigned, desiring to incorporate a corporation for profit hereby, state(s) that:

1. The name of the corporation is: Caribbean Acquisition Company

 The (a) address of this corporation's initial registered office in this Commonwealth or (b) name of its commercial registered office provider and the county of venue is:

 (a) 762
 West Lancaster Avenue
 Bryn Mawr
 PA
 19010-3489
 Montgomery

 Number and Street
 City
 State
 Zip
 County

 (b) c/o
 N/A

 Name of Commercial Registered Office Provider
 County

For a corporation represented by a commercial registered office provider, the county in (b) shall be deemed the county in which the corporation is located for venue and official publication purposes.

- 3. The corporation is incorporated under the provisions of the Business Corporation Law of 1988.
- 4. The aggregate number of shares authorized is: 1000 shares of common stock.

5. The name and address, including number and street, if any, of each incorporator is: Name Address Charles E. Rhodes 1650 Market Street, 2500 One Liberty Place, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 19103

## DSCB: 15-1306/2102/2303/2702/2903/3101/7102A (Rev 91)-2

6. The specified effective date, if any, is:

June	26	1998		
month	day	year	hour,	if any

7. Any additional provisions of the articles are attached. See Exhibit A.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the incorporator has signed these Articles of Incorporation this 26th day of June, 1998.

Charles E. Rhodes

-----

(Signature)

(a) Elimination of Liability. To the fullest extent that the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, as now in effect or as hereafter amended, permit elimination or limitation of the liability of directors, no director of the Corporation shall be personally liable for monetary damages as such for any action taken, or any failure to take any action, as a director.

(b) Nature and Extent of Rights. The provisions of this Article shall be deemed to be a contract with each director of the Corporation who serves as such at any time while this Article is in effect and each such director shall be deemed to be so serving in reliance on the provisions of this Article. Any amendment or repeal of this Article or adoption of any By-law or provision of the Articles of the Corporation which has the effect of increasing director liability shall operate prospectively only and shall not have any effect with respect to any action taken, or any failure to act, by a director prior thereto.

 Indemnification of, and Advancement of Expenses to, Directors, Officers and Others.

(a) Right to Indemnification. Except as prohibited by law, every director and officer of the Corporation shall be entitled as of right to be indemnified by the Corporation against expenses and any liabilities paid or incurred by such person in connection with any actual or threatened claim, action, suit or proceeding, civil, criminal, administrative, investigative or other, whether brought by or in the right of the Corporation or otherwise, in which he or she may be involved in any manner, as a party, witness or otherwise, or is threatened to be made so involved, by reason of such person being or having been a director or officer of the Corporation or of a subsidiary of the Corporation or by reason of the fact that such person is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee, fiduciary or other representative of another corporation or of a partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other entity (such claim, action, suit or proceeding hereinafter being referred to as an "Action"), provided that no such right of indemnification shall exist with respect to an Action initiated by an indemnitee (as hereinafter defined) against the Corporation (an "Indemnitee Action") except as provided in the last sentence of this Section (a). Persons who are not directors or officers of the Corporation may be similarly indemnified in respect of service to the Corporation or to another such entity at the request of the Corporation to the extent that the Board of Directors at any time denominates any of such persons as entitled to the benefits of this Article. As used in this Article, "indemnitee" shall mean each director and officer of the Corporation and each other person denominated by the Board of Directors as entitled to the benefits of this Article, "expenses" shall mean all expenses actually and reasonably incurred, including fees and expenses of counsel selected by an indemnitee, and "liabilities" shall include amounts of judgments, excise taxes, fines, penalties and amounts paid in settlement. An indemnitee shall be entitled to be indemnified pursuant to this Section (a) for expenses incurred in connection with any Indemnitee Action only if (i) the Indemnitee Action is instituted under Section (c) of this Article and the indemnitee is successful in whole or in part in such Action, (ii) the indemnitee is successful in whole or in part in another Indemnitee Action for which expenses are claimed, (iii) the indemnification for expenses is included in a settlement of, or is awarded by a court in, such other Indemnitee Action or (iv) such Indemnitee Action was authorized by the Board of Directors.

(b) Right to Advancement of Expenses. Every indemnitee shall be entitled as of right to have his or her expenses in defending any Action, or in initiating and pursuing any Indemnitee Action for indemnity or advancement of expenses under Section (c) of this Article, paid in advance by the Corporation prior to final disposition of such Action or Indemnitee Action, provided that the Corporation receives a written undertaking by or on behalf of the indemnitee to repay the amount advanced if it should ultimately be determined that the indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified for such expenses.

(c) Right of Indemnitee to Initiate Action. If a written claim under Section (a) or Section (b) of this Article is not paid in full by the Corporation within thirty (30) days after such claim has been received by the Corporation, the indemnitee may at any time thereafter initiate an Indemnitee Action to recover the unpaid amount of the claim and, if successful in whole or in part, the indemnitee shall also be entitled to be paid the expense of prosecuting such Indemnitee Action. The only defense to an Indemnitee Action to

recover on a claim for indemnification under Section (a) of this Article shall be that the indemnitee's conduct was such that under Pennsylvania law, the Corporation is prohibited from indemnifying the indemnitee for the amount claimed, but the burden of proving such defense shall be on the Corporation. Neither the failure of the Corporation (including its Board of Directors, independent legal counsel and its shareholders) to have made a determination prior to the commencement of such Indemnitee Action that indemnification of the indemnitee is proper under the circumstances, nor an actual determination by the Corporation (including its Board of Directors, independent legal counsel or its shareholders) that the indemnitee's conduct was such that indemnification is prohibited by Pennsylvania law, shall be a defense to such Indemnitee Action or create a presumption that the indemnitee's conduct was such that indemnification is prohibited by Pennsylvania law. The only defense to an Indemnitee Action to recover on a claim for advancement of expenses under Section (b) of this Article shall be the indemnitee's failure to provide the undertaking required by Section (b) of this Article.

(d) Insurance and Funding. The Corporation may purchase and maintain insurance to protect itself and any person eligible to be indemnified hereunder against any liability or expense asserted or incurred by such person in connection with any Action, whether or not the Corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability or expense by law or under the provisions of this Article. The Corporation may create a trust fund, grant a security interest, cause a letter of credit to be issued or use other means (whether or not similar to the foregoing) to ensure the payment of such sums as may become necessary to effect indemnification as provided herein.

(e) Non-Exclusivity; Nature and Extent of Rights. The rights to indemnification and advancement and/or payment of expenses provided for in this Article (i) shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights, whether now existing or hereafter created, to which any indemnitee may be entitled under any agreement, any provision of these Articles of Incorporation or the By-Laws, any vote of shareholders or directors or otherwise, (ii) shall be deemed to create contractual rights in favor of each indemnitee who serves the Corporation at any time while this Article is in effect (and each such indemnitee shall be deemed to be so serving in reliance on the provisions of this Article), and (iii) shall continue as to each indemnitee who has ceased to have the status pursuant to which he or she was entitled or was denominated as entitled to indemnification under this Article and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs and legal representatives of each indemnitee. Any amendment, modification or repeal of this Article or adoption of any provision of the Articles of Incorporation or By-laws of the Corporation which has the effect of limiting in any way the rights to indemnification or advancement of expenses provided for in this Article shall operate prospectively only and shall not affect any action taken, or failure to act, by an indemnitee prior to such amendment, modification or repeal or the adoption of such provision.

(f) Partial Indemnity. If an indemnitee is entitled under any provision of this Article to indemnification by the Corporation for some or a portion of the expenses or liabilities paid or incurred by the indemnitee in the preparation, investigation, defense, appeal or settlement of any Action or Indemnitee Action but not, however, for the total amount thereof, the Corporation shall indemnify the indemnitee for the portion of such expenses or liabilities to which the indemnitee is entitled.

ARTICLES OF AMENDMENT-DOMESTIC BUSINESS CORPORATION DSCB:15-1915 (Rev 90)

In compliance with the requirements of 15 Pa.C.S. section 1915 (relating to articles of amendment), the undersigned business corporation, desiring to amend its  ${\rm Articles}$ , hereby states:

1. The name of the corporation is: Caribbean Acquisition Company

2. The (a) address of this corporation's current registered office in the Commonwealth or (b) name of its commercial registered office provider and the county of venue is (the Department is hereby authorized to correct the following information to conform to the records of the Department):

(a) 762 West Lancaster Avenue Bryn Mawr PA 19010-3489 Montgomery

Number and Street City State Zip County (b) c/o: Name of Commercial Registered Office Provider County For a corporation represented by a commercial registered provider, the county in (b) shall be deemed the county in which the corporation is located for venue and official publication purposes. 3. The statute by or under which it was incorporated is: 15 Pa.C.S. Section 1306 4. The date of its incorporation is: June 26, 1998 5. (Check, and if appropriate complete, one of the following):  $\left|X\right|$  The amendment shall be effective upon filing these Articles of Amendment in the Department of State. |\_| The amendment shall be effective on: at \_\_\_\_\_ Date Hour 6. (Check one of the following): |\_| The amendment was adopted by the shareholders (or members) pursuant to 15 Pa.C.S. section 1914(a) and (b).  $|\vec{X}|$  The amendment was adopted by the board of directors pursuant to 15 Pa.C.S. section 1914(c). 7. (Check, and if appropriate complete, one of the following): |X| The amendment adopted by the corporation, set forth in full, is as follows: Article 1 is to be amended as follows: "The name of this corporation is: Consumers Acquisition Company"  $|\_|$  The amendment adopted by the corporation is set forth in full in Exhibit A attached hereto and made a

8. (Check if the amendment restates the Articles):

part hereof.

 $|\_|$  The restated Articles of Incorporation supersede the original Articles and all amendments thereto.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the undersigned corporation has caused these Articles of Amendment to be signed by a duly authorized officer thereof this 6th day of August, 1998.

CARIBBEAN ACQUISITION COMPANY (Name of Corporation)

BY: Roy H. Stahl (Signature)

TITLE: Secretary

-----

## EXHIBIT C

# Form of Affiliate's Letter

\_\_\_\_\_

Philadelphia Suburban Corporation 762 West Lancaster Avenue Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania 19010-3489

Attention: President

Dear Mr.

Reference is made to the Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Agreement") dated as of June 27, 1998, by and among Philadelphia Suburban Corporation ("PSC"), Consumers Acquisition Company ("Acquisition"), and Consumers Water Company ("Consumers").

I understand that it is a condition precedent to the obligations of PSC and Acquisition to effect the Merger (as defined in the Agreement) that, among other things, the persons identified as "affiliates" of Consumers pursuant to Section 4.10 of the Agreement shall have executed and delivered to PSC an agreement as contemplated by such Section 4.10. I also understand that I have been identified by Consumers as an affiliate of Consumers for such purpose.

Therefore, in order to induce PSC and Acquisition to effect the Merger, I hereby agree with PSC that I will not sell, pledge, transfer or otherwise dispose of the shares of PSC common stock to be received by me in the Merger, except (i) after financial results covering at least thirty (30) calendar days of post-Merger combined operations have been published within the meaning of Section 201.01 of the Codification of Financial Reporting Policies of the Securities and Exchange Commission, and (ii) in compliance with applicable provisions of the Securities Act of 1933 and Rules and Regulations thereunder.

This letter agreement is intended to take effect as a sealed instrument and I intend to be legally bound hereby.

Very truly yours,

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

#### EXHIBIT D

Form of Opinion of Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon

[Letterhead of Drummond Woodsum & MacMahon]

\_\_\_\_, 1998

Philadelphia Suburban Corporation 762 West Lancaster Avenue Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania 19010-3489

Re: Consumers Water Company.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Consumers Water Company, a Maine corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 27, 1998 by and among Philadelphia Suburban Corporation, a Pennsylvania corporation ("PSC"), Consumers Acquisition Company, a Pennsylvania corporation ("Acquisition") and the Company (the "Agreement"). We are delivering this opinion to you pursuant Section 6.2.3 of the Agreement. Capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the same meanings ascribed to them in the Asset Purchase Agreement.

As counsel to the Company we have examined, among other things, executed originals of the Agreement, and have examined and relied upon the originals, or copies certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of such records, documents, agreements and other instruments of the Company and other certificates of public officials and officers of the Company other investigations as we deemed necessary in connection with the opinions set forth herein.

We have assumed that all signatures, other than those of the Company, are genuine, that all documents submitted to us as originals are authentic, that all documents submitted to us as copies conform to the originals, and that the facts stated in all such documents are true and correct. In rendering this opinion, we have not made any independent investigation as to the accuracy or completeness of any facts or representations, warranty, data or other information, whether written or oral, that may have been made by or on behalf of the parties to the Agreement and we have relied upon such representations and warranties.

Based upon the foregoing and subject to the qualifications set forth herein, we are of the opinion that:

1. The Company is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Maine, and is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each state where the failure to so qualify would have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company or its business as defined in Section 10.9 of the Agreement.

2. The authorized capital stock of the Company consists 15,000,000 Company Common Shares having a par value of \$1.00 per share, of which [] Company Common Shares are issued and outstanding, [] shares are held as treasury shares, no shares are held by subsidiaries of the Company and [\_\_\_\_] are reserved for issuance under the Company's Incentive Stock Plan, 401(k) Savings Plan, Long-Term Incentive Plan, and Dividend Reinvestment Plan; 30,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$1.00 per share, of which 15,925 shares have been designated as "Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series A" and 14,075 are undesignated, of which [\_\_\_\_] shares are issued and outstanding; and [\_\_\_\_\_] shares of preferred stock, no par value, of which

[\_\_\_\_\_] shares are issued and outstanding. Except as otherwise stated in the Agreement, there are no outstanding options, warrants, subscriptions or

other right, agreement or commitment which either obligates the Company to issue, sell or transfer, repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire or vote any shares of capital stock, or which restricts the transfer of shares of the Company's Capital Stock.

3. All issued and outstanding Company Common Shares and Company Preferred Shares are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

4. The Company has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver the Agreement. All corporate action of the Company necessary to duly authorize the execution of the Agreement and the Merger contemplated thereby has been taken, and the Agreement represents the valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms.

5. The execution and delivery of the Agreement and the performance by the Company of its obligations thereunder (i) does not conflict with or violate any applicable federal statute, law or written regulation to which it is subject, (ii) does not violate or result in a default by it (immediately or with the passage of time) under any agreement, contract or instrument known to us to which it is a party or by which it is bound, (iii) does not conflict with or violate any order, writ, judgment or decree known to us to which the Company is a party or is subject, and (iv) does not conflict with or result in a violation of the articles of incorporation or By-Laws of the Company.

6. To our knowledge, there is no suit, action or proceeding pending or threatened against or affecting the Company before or by any court, administrative agency or governmental authority, which seeks to enjoin the consummation or challenge the validity or enforceability of any of the transactions contemplated by the Agreement.

7. No approval, authorization, consent or other action by, or filing with, any governmental authority of the United States of America is required in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by the Company of the Agreement, other than those actions or filings which have previously been obtained, taken or made.

The foregoing opinions are subject to the following exceptions, limitations, assumptions and qualifications:

A. Such opinions are subject to applicable bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, fraudulent transfer, moratorium and other similar laws of general application relating to or affecting creditors' rights, and to general principles of equity, judicial discretion and general requirements of good faith, fair dealing and commercial reasonableness (whether a matter is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity).

B. Certain laws and decisions applicable in the State of Maine and the United States may limit, render unenforceable or otherwise affect the enforceability of, certain rights, remedies, waivers and other provisions contained in the Agreement, but such laws and decisions do not, in our judgment, make the available remedies, when considered in their entirety, inadequate for the practical realization of the benefits to PSC provided by the Agreement.

C. We express no opinion with respect to the effect on the matters set forth herein of any amendment, modification, extension, substitution, replacement or renewal of or to the Agreement.

D. Without limiting the generality of paragraph B of the exceptions portion of this letter, we express no opinion as to the enforceability of (1) any provisions in the Agreement purporting to waive or limit PSC's or Acquisition's liability for negligent acts or omissions, (2) any provision in the Agreement providing for a right of indemnification or right of contribution (to the extent that they provide for indemnification for the negligence or willful misconduct of, or a violation of law or public policy by, the Person being indemnified), or (3) any provisions in the Agreement with respect to payment of costs and expenses of enforcement, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees, to the extent that the same are determined to be contrary to public policy.

E. Without limiting the generality of paragraph B of the exceptions

portion of this letter, we express no opinion as to the validity or enforceability of any provision in the Agreement (1) that purports to prevent oral modification or waivers or purports to preclude the modification of the Agreement through conduct, custom or the course of performance, action or dealing or (2) the breach of which a court concludes is not material or does not adversely affect PSC.

F. We express no opinion on the enforceability of any provisions in the Agreement relating to conflict of laws, consent to jurisdiction, choice of forum or choice of law.

G. We express no opinion as to (i) federal or state securities or "blue sky" laws or regulations, (ii) federal or state antitrust or unfair competition laws or regulations; (iii) federal or state racketeering laws or regulations; (iv) federal or state environmental laws or regulations; (v) federal or state pension or employee benefit laws or regulations; (vi) federal patent, copyright or trademark, state trademark, or other federal or state intellectual property laws or regulations; (vii) federal or state health and safety laws or regulations; (viii) federal or state labor laws or regulations; (ix) federal or state laws, regulations or policies relating to national or local emergencies; (x) federal or state statutes which provide for criminal prosecution; or (xi) statutes, ordinances, administrative decisions, rules or regulations (whether created or enabled through legislative actions at the federal, state or regional level) or judicial decisions to the extent that they deal with any of the foregoing.

The opinions herein are expressed as of the date hereof only, and not as of some future date. We undertake no responsibility to advise you of any change in law or new laws, regulations or judicial decisions in the future. As used herein, the phrase "to our knowledge" or a phrase of similar import means the conscious awareness of information by those lawyers in our firm who are actively involved in the representation of the Company concerning the transactions described in the Agreement.

This opinion is limited to the present law of the State of Maine and the present federal law of the United States of America. To the extent that the matters which are the subject of this opinion may be affected by the laws of jurisdictions other than (i) the laws of the State of Maine, or (ii) the federal laws of the United States of America, our opinion is necessarily made upon the assumption, which we have made with your permission, that the relevant law of such other jurisdictions is identical to that of the State of Maine in all applicable respects. We express no opinion regarding what laws will actually govern the Agreement. This opinion is limited to the matters set forth herein, no opinion may be inferred or implied beyond the matters expressly stated herein, and our statements contained in the paragraphs numbered 1 through 7, inclusive, of the opinion portion of this letter must be read in conjunction with the assumptions, limitations, exceptions and qualifications set forth in this letter.

The opinions rendered herein are for the sole benefit of, and may only be relied upon by, PSC, and the opinions herein expressed are not to be used, circulated, or otherwise referred to in connection with any transaction other than those contemplated by the Agreement.

Very truly yours,

DRUMMOND WOODSUM & MACMAHON

# EXHIBIT E

Form of Opinion of Reed Smith Shaw & McClay LLP

\_\_\_\_\_

Subject to review by RSSM Opinion Committee

[Letterhead of Reed Smith Shaw & McClay, LLP]

, 1998

· -----

Consumers Water Company Three Canal Plaza P.O. Box 599 Portland, Maine 04112-0599

> Re: Philadelphia Suburban Corporation; Consumers Acquisition Company.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Philadelphia Suburban Corporation, a Pennsylvania corporation ("PSC") and Consumers Acquisition Company, a Pennsylvania corporation ("Acquisition"), in connection with the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of June 27, 1998 by and among PSC, Acquisition and Consumers Water Company, a Maine corporation. (the "Company") (the "Agreement"). We are delivering this opinion to you pursuant Section 6.3.4 of the Agreement. Capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the same meanings ascribed to them in the Agreement.

As counsel to PSC and Acquisition we have examined, among other things, executed originals of the Agreement and the Form S-4, and have examined and relied upon the originals, or copies certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of such records, documents, agreements and other instruments of PSC and Acquisition and other certificates of public officials and officers of PSC and Acquisition other investigations as we deemed necessary in connection with the opinions set forth herein.

We have assumed that all signatures, other than those of PSC and Acquisition, are genuine, that all documents submitted to us as originals are authentic, that all documents submitted to us as copies conform to the originals, and that the facts stated in all such documents are true and correct. In rendering this opinion, we have not made any independent investigation as to the accuracy or completeness of any facts or representations, warranty, data or other information, whether written or oral, that may have been made by or on behalf of the parties to the Agreement and we have relied upon such representations and warranties.

Based upon the foregoing and subject to the qualifications set forth herein, we are of the opinion that:

1. Each of PSC and Acquisition is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, and is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each state where the failure to so qualify would have a Material Adverse Effect on it or its business as defined in Section 10.9 of the Agreement.

2. The authorized capital stock of PSC consists of 40,000,000 PSC Common Shares having a par value of \$.50 per share, of which shares are issued and outstanding, [\_\_\_\_] are held as treasury shares and [\_\_\_\_] are reserved for issuance under PSC's Share Purchase Rights Plan; and shares of Series A Preferred Stock, par value \$1.00 per share, of which [no] shares are issued and outstanding and [\_\_\_\_] shares are reserved for issuance under PSC's Share Purchase Rights Plan.

3. All issued and outstanding PSC Common Shares are, and all PSC Common Shares issued in connection with the Merger will be, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

4. The authorized capital stock of Acquisition consists of 1,000 shares of common stock, without par value, all of which are issued and outstanding and the record owner of which is PSC. All such outstanding common shares are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

5. Each of PSC and Acquisition has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver the Agreement. All corporate action of each of PSC and Acquisition necessary to duly authorize the execution of the Agreement and the Merger contemplated thereby has been taken, and the Agreement represents the valid and binding obligation of each of PSC and Acquisition, enforceable against each of them in accordance with its terms.

6. The Form S-4 is effective under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Act"), and, to our knowledge, no proceedings for a stop order are pending or threatened under the Act.

7. The execution and delivery of the Agreement and the performance by each of PSC and Acquisition of its obligations thereunder (i) does not conflict with or violate any applicable federal statute, law or written regulation to which it is subject, (ii) does not violate or result in a default by it (immediately or with the passage of time) under any agreement, contract or instrument known to us to which it is a party or by which it is bound, (iii) does not conflict with or violate any order, writ, judgment or decree known to us to which either PSC or Acquisition is a party or is subject, and (iv) does not conflict with or result in a violation of the articles of incorporation or By-Laws of either PSC or Acquisition.

8. To our knowledge, there is no suit, action or proceeding pending or threatened against or affecting PSC or Acquisition before or by any court, administrative agency or governmental authority, which seeks to enjoin the consummation or challenge the validity or enforceability of any of the transactions contemplated by the Agreement.

9. No approval, authorization, consent or other action by, or filing with, any governmental authority of the United States of America is required in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by PSC and Acquisition of the Agreement, other than those actions or filings which have previously been obtained, taken or made.

The foregoing opinions are subject to the following exceptions, limitations, assumptions and qualifications:

A. Such opinions are subject to applicable bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, fraudulent transfer, moratorium and other similar laws of general application relating to or affecting creditors' rights, and to general principles of equity, judicial discretion and general requirements of good faith, fair dealing and commercial reasonableness (whether a matter is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity).

B. Certain laws and decisions applicable in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and the United States may limit, render unenforceable or otherwise affect the enforceability of, certain rights, remedies, waivers and other provisions contained in the Agreement, but such laws and decisions do not, in our judgment, make the available remedies, when considered in their entirety, inadequate for the practical realization of the benefits to the Company provided by the Agreement.

C. We express no opinion with respect to the effect on the matters set forth herein of any amendment, modification, extension, substitution, replacement or renewal of or to the Agreement.

D. Without limiting the generality of paragraph B of the exceptions portion of this letter, we express no opinion as to the enforceability of (1) any provisions in the Agreement purporting to waive or limit the Company's liability for negligent acts or omissions, (2) any provision in the Agreement providing for a right of indemnification or right of contribution (to the extent that they provide for indemnification for the negligence or willful misconduct of, or a violation of law or public policy by, the Person being indemnified), or (3) any provisions in the Agreement with respect to payment of costs and expenses of enforcement, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees, to the extent that the same are determined to be contrary to public policy.

E. Without limiting the generality of paragraph B of the exceptions portion of this letter, we express no opinion as to the validity or enforceability of any provision in the Agreement (1) that purports to prevent oral modification or waivers or purports to preclude the modification of the Agreement through conduct, custom or the course of performance, action or dealing or (2) the breach of which a court concludes is not material or does not adversely affect the Company.

F. We express no opinion on the enforceability of any provisions in the Agreement relating to conflict of laws, consent to jurisdiction, choice of forum or choice of law.

G. We express no opinion as to (i) except as specifically set forth in paragraph 6 above, federal or state securities or "blue sky" laws or regulations, (ii) federal or state antitrust or unfair competition laws or regulations; (iii) federal or state racketeering laws or regulations; (iv) federal or state environmental laws or regulations; (v) federal or state pension or employee benefit laws or regulations; (vi) federal patent, copyright or trademark, state trademark, or other federal or state intellectual property laws or regulations; (vii) federal or state health and safety laws or regulations; (viii) federal or state labor laws or regulations; (ix) federal or state laws, regulations or policies relating to national or local emergencies; (x) federal or state statutes which provide for criminal prosecution; or (xi) statutes, ordinances, administrative decisions, rules or regulations of counties, towns, municipalities or special political subdivisions (whether created or enabled through legislative actions at the federal, state or regional level) or judicial decisions to the extent that they deal with any of the foregoing.

The opinions herein are expressed as of the date hereof only, and not as of some future date. We undertake no responsibility to advise you of any change in law or new laws, regulations or judicial decisions in the future. As used herein, the phrase "to our knowledge" or a phrase of similar import means the conscious awareness of information by those lawyers in our firm who are actively involved in the representation of PSC and Acquisition concerning the transactions described in the Agreement.

This opinion is limited to the present law of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and the present federal law of the United States of America. To the extent that the matters which are the subject of this opinion may be affected by the laws of jurisdictions other than (i) the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, or (ii) the federal laws of the United States of America, our opinion is necessarily made upon the assumption, which we have made with your permission, that the relevant law of such other jurisdictions is identical to that of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania in all applicable respects. We express no opinion regarding what laws will actually govern the Agreement. This opinion is limited to the matters set forth herein, no opinion may be inferred or implied beyond the matters expressly stated herein, and our statements contained in the paragraphs numbered 1 through 9, inclusive, of the opinion portion of this letter must be read in conjunction with the assumptions, limitations, exceptions and qualifications set forth in this letter.

The opinions rendered herein are for the sole benefit of, and may only be relied upon by, the Company, and the opinions herein expressed are not to be used, circulated, or otherwise referred to in connection with any transaction other than those contemplated by the Agreement. REED SMITH SHAW & McCLAY LLP

PJT/CER/CEE

# <ARTICLE> UT <LEGEND> This schedule contains summary financial information extracted from the consolidated balance sheets and the statements of capitalization at June 30, 1998, and the consolidated statements of income and cash flow for the six months ended June 30, 1998, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to such financial statements. </LEGEND>

<period-type></period-type>	6-MOS
<fiscal-year-end></fiscal-year-end>	DEC-31-1998
<pre><period-end></period-end></pre>	JUN-30-1998
<book-value></book-value>	PRO-FORMA
<total-net-utility-plant></total-net-utility-plant>	575,636
<pre><other-property-and-invest></other-property-and-invest></pre>	64
<total-current-assets></total-current-assets>	30,614
<total-deferred-charges></total-deferred-charges>	5,427
<pre><other-assets></other-assets></pre>	51,135
<total-assets></total-assets>	662,876
<common></common>	4,778
<capital-surplus-paid-in></capital-surplus-paid-in>	157,206
<retained-earnings></retained-earnings>	60,357
<total-common-stockholders-eq></total-common-stockholders-eq>	222,341
<preferred-mandatory></preferred-mandatory>	0
<pre>PREFERRED&gt;</pre>	3,220
<long-term-debt-net></long-term-debt-net>	254,443
<short-term-notes></short-term-notes>	0
<long-term-notes-payable></long-term-notes-payable>	5,720
<commercial-paper-obligations></commercial-paper-obligations>	0
<long-term-debt-current-port></long-term-debt-current-port>	2,448
<preferred-stock-current></preferred-stock-current>	0
<capital-lease-obligations></capital-lease-obligations>	0
<leases-current></leases-current>	0
<pre><other-items-capital-and-liab></other-items-capital-and-liab></pre>	174,704
<tot-capitalization-and-liab></tot-capitalization-and-liab>	662,876
<gross-operating-revenue></gross-operating-revenue>	71,617
<income-tax-expense></income-tax-expense>	9,085
<other-operating-expenses></other-operating-expenses>	40,226
<total-operating-expenses></total-operating-expenses>	49,311
<operating-income-loss></operating-income-loss>	22,306
<other-income-net></other-income-net>	0
<income-before-interest-expen></income-before-interest-expen>	
22,306	
<total-interest-expense></total-interest-expense>	9,067
<net-income></net-income>	13,239
<preferred-stock-dividends></preferred-stock-dividends>	98
(PADUTNOG ANATIADIE DOD GONGO	10 1 4 1

(TOTHE INTERCEDI ENTERCE)	5,001
<net-income></net-income>	13,239
<preferred-stock-dividends></preferred-stock-dividends>	98
<earnings-available-for-comm></earnings-available-for-comm>	13,141
<common-stock-dividends></common-stock-dividends>	8,920
<total-interest-on-bonds></total-interest-on-bonds>	16,751
<cash-flow-operations></cash-flow-operations>	16 <b>,</b> 550
<eps-primary></eps-primary>	0.48
<eps-diluted></eps-diluted>	0.48